

To: The Manager

Australian Securities Exchange

Company Name:	ST.GEORGE BANK LIMITED
ABN:	92 055 513 070
Pages (Includes this page):	51
Contact Officer:	MICHAEL BOWAN
Contact Telephone:	(02) 9236 2833
Facsimile:	(02) 9236 1899
Subject:	AMENDED CONSTITUTION
Date sent:	17 NOVEMBER 2008

The amendments to St.George's constitution, as approved by shareholders at the extraordinary general meeting held on Thursday 13 November 2008, became effective today as a result of the Share Scheme becoming effective. The amendments which came into effect are the removal of Articles 10, 11 and 12, all of which related to the 10% shareholding limit for any individual shareholder.

In accordance with ASX Listing Rule 15.4.2, attached is a copy of the amended constitution.

Yours sincerely

Michael Bowan

General Counsel and Secretary

CORPORATIONS LAW

A Company Limited by Shares Incorporated in New South Wales

CONSTITUTION

OF

ST.GEORGE BANK LIMITED

ACN 055 513 070



[Edition as at November 2008]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	INTERPRETATION	2
2.	EXCLUSION OF TABLE A	
3.	TYPES OF SHARES	
4.	RIGHTS AND RESTRICTIONS APPLICABLE TO CERTAIN SHARES	
5.	POWER OF DIRECTORS TO ISSUE SHARES AND OPTIONS	
5. 6.	PREFERENCE SHARES	
6A.		
6B.		
7.	CLASSES OF SHARES	
8.	BROKERAGE AND COMMISSION	14
9.	RECOGNITION OF THIRD PARTY INTERESTS	14
10.	NOT USED	15
11.	NOT USED	15
12.	NOT USED.	15
13.	SHARE CERTIFICATES	15
14.	UNCERTIFICATED HOLDINGS	15
15.	[NO ARTICLE]	15
16.	WORN OUT OR DEFACED SHARE CERTIFICATES	15
17.	LIEN ON SHARES	16
18.	EXERCISE OF LIEN	16
19.	COMPLETION OF SALE	17
20.	APPLICATION OF PROCEEDS OF SALE	17
21.	DIRECTORS' POWER TO MAKE CALLS	
21. 22.	WHEN MADE AND INSTALMENTS	
23.	LIABILITY OF JOINT HOLDERS FOR CALLS	
24.	INTEREST ON UNPAID AMOUNTS	17

25.	FIXED SUMS TAKEN TO BE CALLED	18
26.	DIFFERENTIATION BETWEEN HOLDERS	18
27.	PREPAYMENTS OF CALLS	18
28.	TRANSFERABILITY OF SHARES	18
29.	REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER	18
30.	WHERE REGISTRATION MAY BE DECLINED	19
31.	NOTICE OF NON-REGISTRATION	19
32.	SUSPENSION OF TRANSFERS	19
32A.	CASES WHERE REGISTRATION MAY NOT BE REFUSED	19
33.	ENTITLEMENT TO SHARES ON DEATH	19
34.	REGISTRATION OF PERSONS ENTITLED	19
35.	DIVIDENDS AND OTHER RIGHTS	20
36.	LIABILITY TO FORFEITURE	20
37.	POWER TO FORFEIT	20
38.	POWERS OF DIRECTORS	20
39.	CONSEQUENCES OF FORFEITURE	20
40.	PRIMA FACIE EVIDENCE OF FORFEITURE	21
41.	TRANSFERS AFTER FORFEITURE AND SALE	21
42.	FIXED AMOUNTS TAKEN TO BE CALLS	21
43.	POWER TO CONVERT SHARES INTO STOCK	21
44.	GENERAL APPLICATION OF THESE ARTICLES	21
45.	RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES OF SHAREHOLDERS	21
46.	INTERPRETATION	22
47.	POWER TO ALTER CAPITAL	22
48.	POWER TO REDUCE CAPITAL	22
49.	POWER TO BUY BACK SHARES	22
50.	POWER OF DIRECTORS TO CONVENE	22
51.	BUSINESS OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING	22
52.	[NO ARTICLE]	23

53.	EFFECT OF NON-RECEIPT OF NOTICE	23
54.	QUORUM	23
55.	IF QUORUM NOT PRESENT	23
56.	CHAIR OF MEETINGS	23
57.	ADJOURNMENTS	23
58.	VOTING AT GENERAL MEETINGS	24
59.	PROCEDURE FOR POLLS	24
60.	CHAIR'S CASTING VOTE	24
61.	REPRESENTATION OF MEMBERS	24
62.	JOINT HOLDERS	25
63.	VOTES OF CERTAIN MEMBERS	25
64.	RESTRICTION ON VOTING RIGHTS - UNPAID SHARES	25
65.	OBJECTIONS TO QUALIFICATION TO VOTE	25
66.	NUMBER OF PROXIES	25
67.	FORM OF PROXY	25
68.	LODGEMENT OF PROXY	27
69.	VALIDITY OF PROXY	27
70.	WHERE PROXY IS INCOMPLETE	27
71.	NUMBER OF DIRECTORS	27
72.	QUALIFICATIONS	28
73.	RETIREMENT AT EACH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING	28
74.	REMUNERATION	28
75.	VACATION OF OFFICE	29
76.	POWERS OF DIRECTORS	30
77.	POWER TO USE SEAL	30
78.	APPOINTMENT OF ATTORNEYS	30
79.	NEGOTIABLE INSTRUMENTS	30
80.	CONVENING MEETINGS	31
81.	MEETINGS OF DIRECTORS	31

82.	QUORUM AT MEETINGS	31
83.	CHAIR OF MEETINGS	31
84.	PROCEEDINGS AT MEETINGS	32
85.	DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST	32
86.	ALTERNATE DIRECTORS	33
87.	VACANCIES	33
88.	DELEGATIONS TO COMMITTEES	33
89.	CIRCULAR RESOLUTIONS	34
90.	DEFECTS IN APPOINTMENTS	34
91.	POWER TO APPOINT MANAGING DIRECTOR	34
92.	REMUNERATION	35
93.	DELEGATION OF POWERS TO MANAGING DIRECTOR	35
94.	SECRETARY	35
95.	ASSOCIATE DIRECTORS AND OTHER OFFICERS	35
96.	SAFE CUSTODY	35
97.	OTHER SEALS	36
98.	USE OF SEALS	36
99.	INSPECTION OF RECORDS	36
100.	POWER TO DECLARE DIVIDENDS	36
101.	DIVISION OF PROFITS	37
102.	APPORTIONMENT OF DIVIDENDS	37
103.	RESERVES	37
104.	DEDUCTION OF UNPAID AMOUNTS	37
105.	DISTRIBUTION IN SPECIE	37
106.	PAYMENT OF DISTRIBUTIONS	37
107.	NO INTEREST	38
108.	SPECIAL RESERVE	38
109.	SPECIAL STATE RESERVE	39
110.	CAPITALISATION OF PROFITS	39

111.	POWERS OF DIRECTORS	40
112.	SHAREHOLDER PLANS	40
113.	NOTICES GENERALLY	41
114.	NOTICE OF GENERAL MEETING	41
115.	DEFICIENCY	42
116.	DISTRIBUTION OF SURPLUS	42
117.	WINDING UP	42
118.	INDEMNITY	43
119.	INTERPRETATION	43
120.	PREVIOUS SHARE ALLOTMENT ISSUES	44
121.	ROTATION AND RETIREMENT OF INITIAL DIRECTORS	44
122.	MORTGAGES	44
123.	EXISTING DIVIDEND REINVESTMENT PLAN	44
124.	VENDOR SECURITIES	44

CORPORATIONS LAW

A Company Limited by Shares Incorporated in New South Wales

MEMORANDUM OF ASSOCIATION of ST.GEORGE BANK LIMITED ACN 055 513 070

- 1. The name of the company is St.George Bank Limited.
- 2. The objects of the company are:
 - (a) to obtain an authority to carry on banking business in Australia;
 - (b) to conduct the business of banking in all its aspects in any place;
 - (c) in pursuing the foregoing objects, to serve particularly the financial needs of those seeking to acquire dwellings or land for residential purposes; and
 - (d) to do any other act or thing, whether on a commercial basis or otherwise and whether or not connected in any way with the objects specified in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c).
- 3. The company has, both within and outside New South Wales, the legal capacity of a natural person.
- 4. The liability of the members is limited.
- 5. The company may issue up to 1,000,000,000 shares.
- 6. Until the period of 10 years from the day on which the Australian Securities Commission certifies that the company is incorporated and registered under the Corporations Law has passed, a special resolution altering or adding to article 10, 11, 12, 108, 109 or 115 of the company's articles of association (each an "Entrenched Provision") does not have any effect unless and until that special resolution is passed at a general meeting of members holding ordinary shares in the company by a majority that:
 - (a) together holds at least 90% of the ordinary shares in the company then in issue; and
 - (b) comprises at least 75% of the holders of the ordinary shares whether those holders vote personally, by proxy or attorney or (in the case of a body corporate) by representative,

where:

- (c) the notice convening the meeting at which that special resolution is to be proposed is given not less than 21 days before the date that the meeting is to be held and sets out the opinion of the directors as to whether or not it is in the interests of the company as a whole for that special resolution to be passed bearing in mind the history of the company as a building society and disregarding any particular interests of the members as shareholders; and
- (d) the meeting at which that special resolution is to be proposed transacts no business other than the consideration of that special resolution.

A reference in this Clause to a special resolution altering or adding to an Entrenched Provision includes a reference to any resolution of any type which has the effect of altering, adding to or omitting an Entrenched Provision or any other effect which is equivalent or substantially similar to that effect.

- 7. Clause 6 of this Memorandum may not be altered, added to or omitted.
- 8. We, the several persons whose full names, addresses and occupations are subscribed, are desirous of being formed into a company pursuant to this memorandum of association and we respectively agree to take the number of shares in the capital of the company set out opposite our respective names.

CORPORATIONS LAW

A Company Limited by Shares Incorporated in New South Wales

ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION of ST.GEORGE BANK LIMITED ACN 055 513 070

GENERAL

1. Interpretation

(1) In this Constitution:

- **"Borrower share"** means a redeemable preference share in the company with the special rights and subject to the particular restrictions set out in Article 4(2);
- "borrower share in the Society" means an unpaid share in the Society classified by the Society as a borrower share:
- "Building Societies Act" means the Permanent Building Societies Act 1967 (NSW) as amended and in force immediately before the Registration Date;
- "business day" has the meaning given in the Listing Rules;
- "CHESS" means the Clearing House Electronic Sub-Register System of settlement operated by the Exchange;
- "CHESS Approved Securities" means securities of the company for which CHESS approval has been given in accordance with the SCH Business Rules;
- "CHESS Sub-Register" means that part of the register that is administered by SCH and records uncertificated holdings of CHESS Approved Securities in accordance with the SCH Business Rules;
- "Commission" means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission and includes any successor;
- "Constitution" means the documents entitled memorandum of association and articles of association (respectively) of the company:
- "**Depositor share**" means a redeemable preference share in the company with the special rights and subject to the particular restrictions set out in Article 4(3):
- "depositor share in the Society" means an unpaid share in the Society classified by the Society as a depositor share;
- "disposal" and "disposed of" as used in Article 124 have the meaning given to those terms in the Listing Rules;
- "Employee share" means a partly paid ordinary share in the company to which Article 3(2)(b) refers;
- "employee share in the Society" means a partly paid share in the Society classified by the Society as an employee share;
- "Entrenched Provision" means Article 10, 11, 12, 108, 109 or 115;
- "Escrow Period" has the meaning given in the Listing Rules;
- "Exchange" means the Australian Stock Exchange Limited and includes any successor;
- "Law" means the Corporations Law;
- "Listing Rules" means the official listing rules of the Exchange;
- "permanent share in the Society" means a fully paid share in the Society classified by the Society as a permanent share;
- "proper SCH transfer" is, in relation to a CHESS Approved Security, an SCH regulated transfer that is effected in accordance with the SCH Business Rules or that is taken by the Law to be a proper SCH transfer;
- "register" means any register of members of the company wherever located and where appropriate, includes a CHESS Sub-Register;
- "Registration Date" means the day on which the Commission certifies that the company is incorporated and registered under the Law;

- "Restricted Securities" has the meaning given in the Listing Rules and includes shares in the company defined as such in any Restriction Agreement;
- "Restriction Agreement" has the meaning given in the Listing Rules and includes any agreement which the company and any member agree is a Restriction Agreement;
- "Rules of the Society" means the rules of the Society in force immediately before the Registration Date:
- "SCH" and "Securities Clearing House" mean ASX Settlement and Transfer Corporation Pty Limited ACN 008 504 532 or such other body as is approved under Section 779B of the Law from time to time:
- "SCH Business Rules" means the business rules of the SCH as amended and effective from time to time:
- "SCH regulated transfer" means a transfer of a quoted security or a quoted right that is regulated under the SCH Business Rules;
- "secretary" means any person appointed to perform the duties of a secretary of the company;
- "share seal" means a seal which the company has under the authority conferred by Article 97;
- "Society" means St.George Building Society Ltd. being, until the Registration Date, the body corporate registered under that name in accordance with the Building Societies Act;
- "Special Reserve" means the sum so designated in the books of account of the Society, as at the close of business on the day before the Registration Date, as reduced in accordance with Article 108;
- "Special Reserve Member" means a member of the company who was at 31 May 1987, and so remained until the Registration Date, a member of the Society;
- "Special State Reserve" means the sum so designated in the books of account of the Society as at the close of business on the day before the Registration Date, as reduced in accordance with Article 109;
- "Special State Reserve Member" means a member of the company who was at 30 September 1988 a member of State Building Society Limited and who became as a result of the transfer of engagements from State Building Society Limited to the Society, and so remained until the Registration Date, a member of the Society;
- "the seal" means the common seal of the company and includes any duplicate common seal and any official seal of the company;
- "Uncertificated Securities Holding" means securities of the company which under the Law, the Listing Rules or any Uncertificated System may be held in uncertificated form;
- "Uncertificated System" means any system operated under the Law, the Listing Rules or the SCH Business Rules which regulates the transfer or registration of, or the settlement of transactions affecting, securities of the Company in uncertificated form and includes CHESS as it applies to securities in certificated and uncertificated forms;

A gender includes all genders.

Headings are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation.

- (2) Division 10 of Part 1.2 of the Law applies in relation to this Constitution as if they were an instrument made under the Law as in force on the Registration Date.
- (3) Except insofar as a contrary intention appears in this Constitution, an expression has, in a provision of this Constitution which deals with a particular provision of the Law, the same meaning as in that provision of the Law.
- (4) A reference to an Article or these Articles is a reference to an Article in, or to the articles of association of the company forming part of, this Constitution.

2. Exclusion of Table A

The replaceable rules contained in the Law and the regulations contained in Table A of Schedule 1 to the Law prior to 1 July 1998 shall not apply to this company.

SHARE CAPITAL

3. Types of shares

- (1) The company may issue up to 1,000,000,000 shares which shall comprise:
 - (a) ordinary shares;
 - (b) Borrower shares;
 - (c) Depositor shares; and
 - (d) shares to be classified by the directors on issue pursuant to Article 5.

(2) On the Registration Date:

- (a) each permanent share in the Society in issue on the Registration Date becomes a fully paid ordinary share in the company;
- (b) each employee share in the Society in issue on the Registration Date becomes an Employee share on which the amount paid up on that employee share in the Society has been paid up and in respect of which the amount yet to be paid up on that employee share in the Society remains to be paid up on that Employee share;
- (c) each borrower share in the Society in issue on the Registration Date becomes a Borrower share on which no amount has been paid up;
- (d) each depositor share in the Society in issue on the Registration Date becomes a Depositor share on which no amount has been paid up; without, in any case, the need for anything further and:
- (e) each person who, at the Registration Date, was a member of the Society shall be and become a member of the company; and
- (f) the company shall enter in the register the name and address of each person mentioned in paragraph (e) together with the number of shares held by that person in the company determined on the basis set out in paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d).

4. Rights and Restrictions applicable to certain shares

- (1) (a) Each person who becomes the holder of an Employee share shall pay up the amount remaining to be paid up on that Employee share by equal instalments of an amount equal to one fifth of the amount, including any premium, at which the employee share in the Society (corresponding that Employee share) was issued on each anniversary of the date on which that employee share in the Society was issued by the Society.
 - (b) Upon an Employee share ceasing to be held by the person in whose name it is to be registered on the Registration Date pursuant to Article 3(2)(f) (in this sub-article (1) the "employee owner") by reason of the death or retirement of the employee owner (whether that retirement be caused by having reached retirement age, ill health or incapacity), the amount not then paid up on that Employee share shall become due and payable to the company upon lodgment with the company of the instrument of transfer or transmission from the employee owner or his representative as transferor.
 - (c) Upon the employee owner ceasing, for any reason other than as specified in paragraph (b), to be an employee of the company or of any subsidiary of the company, the amount which is the greater of:
 - (i) 90% of the difference between:
 - (A) the average of the last sale price for ordinary shares of the company sold on the Stock Exchange Automated Trading System (SEATS), operated by the Exchange, during the 5 days of trading immediately preceding the date that the employee ceased to be employed by the company. If there is no sale on any day, the directors, in their discretion, may take the average of the last sale prices of the ordinary shares of the company over the 5 trading days immediately preceding such date or may take the average over a longer period than 5 trading days. If no ordinary share is listed for quotation the amount shall be the net asset backing of the

- ordinary share determined by the company's auditor who will act as an expert and whose decision, in the absence of manifest error, will be final; and
- (B) the amount then paid up on each Employee share held by that employee owner, and
- (ii) the amount not then paid up on each Employee share held by that employee owner, shall become immediately due and payable to the company, unless the directors by notice to the employee owner waive payment of all or any part of any amount so payable which exceeds the amount mentioned in subparagraph (ii).
- (d) If the company is wound up, the amount unpaid on an Employee share shall become due and payable only in the circumstances mentioned in Article 115.
- (e) Once an Employee Share is paid up in full, it ceases to be entitled and subject to the rights and restrictions attached to an Employee share under these Articles.
- (2) Each Borrower share shall confer or impose on its holder (in this Article 4 in relation to that Borrower share, a "Borrower member") the following special rights and restrictions:
 - (a) Unless the company is being wound up, no amount shall be required to be paid up on a Borrower share until the loan, to which the borrower share in the Society which became the relative Borrower share relates or is attached under the Rules of the Society, is to be discharged in full in which case in tendering to the company the payment to discharge that loan the Borrower member shall be deemed to have authorised the company to apply \$1.00 of that payment to pay up that Borrower share in full.
 - (b) Subject to the Law, immediately a Borrower share is paid up in full, it shall be redeemed by the company by payment of \$1.00 cash which the Borrower member irrevocably authorises and directs the company to apply in discharging \$1.00 of the Borrower member's loan mentioned in paragraph (a).
 - (c) A Borrower share shall not be transferred.
 - (d) If the company is wound up, the amount unpaid on a Borrower share shall become due and payable only in the circumstances mentioned in Article 115(1).
 - (e) A Borrower member has no right to participate in any dividend or other distribution by the company including any distribution on a winding up of the company, except a distribution to which a Borrower member is entitled under Article 108 or 109.
 - (f) A Borrower share shall not confer upon the Borrower member any right to:
 - (i) vote except:
 - (A) at general meetings of the class of Borrower shares,
 - (B) at a special meeting of Borrower members and Depositor members mentioned in sub-article (4),
 - if the Borrower member is aged 18 years or more in which case a Borrower member shall have one vote no matter how many Borrower shares or Depositor shares that Borrower member may hold;
 - (ii) receive notice of any general meeting of the company except a meeting at which a Borrower share confers a right to vote that share but notice of a general meeting which a Borrower member is not entitled to receive notice shall be advertised by the company in two daily newspapers circulating in each State or Territory of Australia in which the company carries on business at least twice in the period not earlier than 28 days or later than 10 days before the date of the general meeting and a Borrower member may attend, but not speak at, any such meeting; and
 - (iii) receive the reports of the directors and auditors, the annual report and the balance sheet and profit and loss account of the company and its subsidiaries.
 - (g) A Borrower member has the right to attend, speak and vote, whether personally, by proxy, representative or attorney at any meeting at which a Borrower share confers a right to vote.
- (3) Each Depositor share shall confer or impose on its holder (in this Article 4 in relation to that Depositor share, a "Depositor member") the following special rights and restrictions:

- (a) Unless the company is being wound up, no amount shall be required to be paid up on a Depositor share until:
 - (i) the deposit account, to which the depositor share in the Society which became the relative Depositor share relates or is attached under the Rules of the Society, is proposed to be closed; and
 - (ii) if Article 108 or 109 still has effect, each other deposit account opened by the Depositor member with the company before the deposit account mentioned in sub-paragraph (i) is closed, is proposed to be closed, and the whole of the amount standing to the credit of the last of those deposit accounts is to be withdrawn in which case in notifying the company of the proposed closure of the last of those deposit accounts the Depositor member is deemed to have authorised the company on closure of that account to apply \$1.00 of the amount standing to the credit of that deposit account to pay up the Depositor share in full.
- (b) Subject to the Law, immediately a Depositor share is paid up in full, it shall be redeemed by the company by payment of \$1.00 cash to the Depositor member and the Depositor member's relevant account shall be closed.
- (c) A Depositor share shall not be transferred.
- (d) If the company is wound up, the amount unpaid on a Depositor share shall become due and payable only in the circumstances mentioned in Article 115(1).
- (e) A Depositor member has no right to participate in any dividend or other distribution by the company including any distribution on a winding up of the company, except a distribution to which a Depositor member is entitled under Article 108 or 109.
- (f) A Depositor share shall not confer upon the Depositor member any right to:
 - (i) vote except:
 - (A) at general meetings of the class of Depositor shares,
 - (B) at a special meeting of Borrower members and Depositor members mentioned in sub-article (4),

if the Depositor member is aged 18 years or more and has on deposit with the company or a subsidiary of the company at least \$250.00 in which case a Depositor member shall have one vote no matter how many Depositor shares or Borrower shares that Depositor member may hold;

- (ii) receive notice of any general meeting of the company except a meeting at which a Depositor share confers a right to vote that share but notice of a general meeting of which a Depositor member is not entitled to receive notice shall be advertised by the company in two daily newspapers circulating in each State or Territory of Australia in which the company carries on business at least twice in the period not earlier than 28 days or later than 10 days before the date of the general meeting and a Depositor member may attend, but not speak at, any such meeting; and
- (iii) receive the reports of the directors and auditors, the annual report and the balance sheet and profit and loss account of the company and its subsidiaries.
- (g) A Depositor member has the right to attend, speak and vote, whether personally, by proxy, representative or attorney at any meeting at which a Depositor share confers a right to vote.
- (4) For so long as Article 108 or 109 has effect for a distribution of the Special Reserve or the Special State Reserve, a resolution altering or adding to an Entrenched Provision, in addition to any requirement specified in the company's memorandum of association, shall not have any effect unless and until that resolution has been passed as a special resolution at a special meeting of the classes of Borrower shares and Depositor shares held as if, for the purposes of that special meeting, Borrower shares and Depositor shares were the same class of shares. Article 7(1) and (2) shall apply to special meetings of the classes of Borrower shares and Depositor shares.

5. Power of directors to issue shares and options

Without prejudice to any special rights previously conferred on the holders of any existing shares or class of shares, but subject to the Law, shares or options over shares in the company may be issued by the directors and any such share may be issued with such preferred, deferred, or other special rights or such restrictions, whether with regard to dividend, voting, return of capital, or otherwise, as the directors, subject to any resolution of the company, determine.

6. Preference shares

- (1) Subject to the Law and the Listing Rules, the company may issue preference shares on the terms that they are, or at the option of the company are to be, liable to be redeemed.
- (2) Holders of preference shares, other than Borrower shares or Depositor shares, shall have the right to vote at any general meeting convened for the purpose of reducing the capital of the company, approving the terms of a buy-back agreement, winding up the company or sanctioning a sale of the undertaking of the company; at any general meeting of the company when the dividend on those preference shares is in arrears; during the winding up of the company; or on a proposal that affects rights attached to the preference shares.

6A. Converting Preference Shares

- (1) The directors may issue converting preference shares with such rights attaching to them as the directors determine on or prior to allotment but subject to the following provisions.
- (2) In this Article 6A, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
 - "Class Consent" has the meaning specified in sub-article (7).
 - "Conversion Date" means the date upon which Converting Preference shares convert into ordinary shares in accordance with sub-article (5).
 - **Converting Preference member"** means a holder from time to time of. Converting Preference shares.
 - "Converting Preference share" means a converting preference share issued under this Article 6A.
 - "Dividend Accrual Date" means the date from which dividends accrue on Converting Preference shares as specified in the Terms of Issue.
 - "Dividend Entitlement" means the dividends to which a Converting Preference member is entitled, subject to the matters specified in paragraph (a) (i) and (ii) of sub-article (3).
 - "Dividend Payment Date" means each date upon which a dividend in respect of Converting Preference shares is payable in accordance with paragraph (b) of sub-article (3).
 - "Dividend Reinvestment Plan" means a plan established by the company with the approval of its ordinary shareholders under which a participating shareholder elects to apply dividends receivable in respect of all or part of the shareholder's holding to pay up new ordinary shares.
 - "Issue Price" means the subscription price payable for each Converting Preference share as specified in the Terms of Issue.
 - "**Prospectus**" means a prospectus issued by the company prior to the offering of Converting Preference shares for subscription and setting out the Terms of Issue.
 - "Terms of Issue" means the terms on which the directors have resolved to offer Converting Preference shares for subscription as specified in a Prospectus for those Converting Preference shares.
- (3) (a) A Converting Preference member will be entitled to receive a non-cumulative dividend in the amounts, and payable at the times, set out in paragraphs (a) to (e) inclusive of this sub-article, subject to the following:
 - (i) the board, at its discretion, declaring such dividend to be payable; and
 - (ii) there being funds legally available for the payment of dividends.

- A Converting Preference member's entitlement to receive dividends in respect of Converting Preference shares shall be subject to the terms of any Dividend Reinvestment Plan in which the Converting Preference member participates.
- (b) The Dividend Entitlement in respect of each Converting Preference share for each dividend period of six months is a non-cumulative dividend in the amount specified in the Terms of Issue. The Dividend Entitlement is payable, until conversion, in arrears on such dates as are specified in the Terms of Issue (each a "Dividend Payment Date") and on the Conversion Date (if not a Dividend Payment Date).

The initial dividend period for each Converting Preference share will be from and including the Dividend Accrual Date to such date as is specified in the Terms of Issue. Each subsequent dividend period will commence on the day immediately after the preceding Dividend Payment Date and end on, and include, the next Dividend Payment Date or, if earlier, the Conversion Date for that share.

The Dividend Entitlement for any dividend period other than six months will be computed on he basis of a 365 day year, an annual Dividend Entitlement specified in the Terms of Issue and the actual number of days elapsed in that period.

(c) Dividends on the Converting Preference shares will be non-cumulative. If the Dividend Entitlement in respect of a Converting Preference share is not paid in full on or before the Conversion Date for that share by reason of the limitations specified in paragraphs (a) (i) or (a) (ii) of this sub-article, all liability of the company in respect of the amount unpaid is extinguished.

The company will not pay any dividend on the ordinary shares until the Dividend Entitlement arising immediately preceding the declaration of the dividend on the ordinary shares has been paid or otherwise provided for in full or extinguished.

If any of

- (i) the Dividend Entitlement arising in respect of the Converting Preference shares; or
- (ii) a dividend entitlement arising on any other shares in the company ranking equally as to dividends with the Converting Preference shares,

has not been paid or is not able to be paid, in full, any dividends paid on the Converting Preference shares and such other shares must be paid pro rata .

- (d) Dividends will be payable to the Converting Preference members as they appear in the register for Converting Preference shares on the books closing date set for this purpose by the directors.
 - If the Conversion Date for a Converting Preference share occurs prior to the books closing date for a dividend a proportionate amount of the dividend (calculated in accordance with paragraph (b) of this sub-article) is payable to the Converting Preference member in respect of that Converting Preference share as at the Conversion Date.
- (e) Dividends will be considered paid on a Dividend Payment Date or Conversion Date if paid by cheque in favour of Converting Preference members despatched on (or as soon as practicable after) the relevant Dividend Payment Date or the Conversion Date (as applicable).
 - All calculations will be to four decimal places and rounded up or down to the nearest ten thousandth. For the purpose of making payments to any person, any fraction of a cent is disregarded.
- (4) Converting Preference members will have the same rights as ordinary shareholders to receive accounts, reports and notices of meeting of the company and to attend any general meetings of the company. The Converting Preference members will not, however, be entitled to speak or to vote at any such meeting except:
 - (a) if, at the time of such meeting, any Dividend Entitlement in respect of the Converting Preference shares is in arrears;
 - (b) on any proposal to reduce the share capital of the company;
 - on any proposal directly affecting the rights or privileges attaching to the Converting Preference shares;
 - (c) (1) on a resolution to approve the terms of a buy-back agreement;
 - (d) on any proposal for winding up the company;
 - (e) on any proposal for the sale of the undertaking of the company; or

(f) during the winding up of the company;

in which case a Converting Preference member has the same rights as to manner of attendance and as to voting in respect of each Converting Preference share as those conferred on ordinary shareholders in respect of each ordinary share.

Converting Preference members have the Class Consent rights described under sub-article (7) below.

- (5) The Converting Preference shares are not redeemable. The Converting Preference shares convert into ordinary shares as specified in the Terms of Issue.
- (6) At conversion of any Converting Preference shares, the holders of those shares have a prior and exclusive interest in the profits of the company and that interest is satisfied by the issue of additional ordinary shares.
- (6A) A Converting Preference Member who holds Converting Preference Shares issued prior to 1 July 1998 is entitled under the Terms of Issue to receive on the conversion of those Converting Preference Shares Additional Ordinary Shares (as defined in the Terms of Issue). References in the Terms of Issue for those Converting Preference Shares to that part of the share premium account established under Paragraph 7.3.8(a) of the Terms of Issue or to the sum of the amounts credited to the share premium account arising from the issue of the Converting Preference Shares (in each case the "Share Premium Amount") shall from 1 July 1998 be read as references to an amount in the share capital account that is equal to the Share Premium Amount as at 5pm on 30 June 1998. In all other aspects, the Terms of Issue for those Converting Preference Shares are unchanged.
- (7) (a) The rights, privileges, limitations and restrictions attached to the Converting Preference shares may not be varied, altered or abrogated unless at a general meeting of Converting Preference members at which holders of at least 10% of the nominal amount of the issued Converting Preference shares are represented, a resolution in favour of such action is passed by a special resolution of such Converting Preference members ("Class Consent"). The provisions of these Articles relating to general meetings apply so far as they are capable of application and with any necessary modifications to every such meeting.
 - (b) Class Consent of the Converting Preference members is required if the directors propose to issue any share ranking in priority, or to convert any existing securities to securities ranking equally or in priority, to the Converting Preference shares as regards the right to receive dividends or the rights on liquidation of the company. Class Consent is not required, however, for the issue of further Converting Preference shares or any other preference shares (whether redeemable or not) in the company ranking equally with or after the Converting Preference shares as to dividends (whether cumulative or not) and as to rights on liquidation.
 - (c) If the most recent Dividend Entitlement arising has been paid or provided for in full no Class Consent is required for the reduction, the redemption or buy back of share capital ranking as regards dividends and as to rights on liquidation, ahead of, equally with or after the Converting Preference shares.
- (8) If there is a return of capital on liquidation of the company, the Converting Preference members will be entitled to receive out of the assets of the company available for distribution to shareholders:
 - (a) an amount equal to any dividend declared but not paid in respect of the Dividend Payment Date prior to the issue of a court order winding up the company; and
 - (b) an amount equal to the amount paid on subscription for the Converting Preference shares,

(but not to participate in any distribution of surplus assets), before any distribution of assets is made to ordinary shareholders or any other class of shares ranking after the Converting Preference shares.

If, upon any such return of capital, there are insufficient funds to pay in full (a) these amounts, and (b) the amounts payable in respect of any other shares of the company ranking as to any such distribution equally with the Converting Preference shares on liquidation, then the

Converting Preference members and the holders of any such other equally ranking shares will share in any such distribution of assets of the company in proportion to the full respective preferential amounts to which they are entitled.

(9) Converting Preference shares are transferable in accordance with these Articles.

6B. No Title

Subject to this Constitution and the Listing Rules, the directors may issue preference shares (*Preference Shares*) with such rights, privileges, limitations and restrictions, attaching to them as the directors determine in the terms of issue on or prior to allotment and in accordance with the following provisions. The rights to be determined may be different to those attached to any preference shares then on issue. Preference Shares may be issued in one or more series and each series may be identified in such manner as the directors determine.

(1) Redemption

- (a) The directors shall determine whether or not the Preference Shares are to redeem or be redeemable and, if so, the directors shall determine the following matters or the manner in which the following matters are to be determined:
 - (i) whether the Preference Shares are to be redeemable at the option of the company alone or otherwise;
 - (ii) whether the Preference Shares are to redeem automatically or in particular circumstances or otherwise;
 - (iii) the redemption date or dates (which may be specified absolutely or determined by reference to a particular event) or the circumstances in which the Preference Shares are liable to be redeemed;
 - (iv) the amount payable on redemption, which may be calculated as a fixed amount or by reference to a specified formula or other factors;
 - (v) any notice required or other conditions necessary for the exercise of any rights of redemption; and
 - (vi) the manner in which the Preference Shares are to be redeemed.
- (b) Any redeemable Preference Shares shall be redeemed by the company in accordance with the terms of issue.

(2) Conversion

- (a) The directors shall determine whether or not the Preference Shares are to convert or be convertible into another class of share in the capital of the company or into any other security issued by the company and, if so, the directors shall determine the following matters or the manner in which the following matters are to be determined:
 - (i) whether the Preference Shares are to be convertible at the option of the company alone or otherwise;
 - (ii) whether the Preference Shares are to convert automatically or in particular circumstances or otherwise;
 - (iii) the shares or other securities into which the Preference Shares may convert;
 - (iv) the conversion ratio or other formula which determines the number of shares or other securities to be issued on conversion;
 - (v) the conversion date or dates (which may be specified absolutely or determined by reference to a particular event) or the circumstances in which the Preference Shares are liable to be converted;
 - (vi) the amount payable, if any, on conversion, which may be calculated as a fixed amount or by reference to a specified formula, data or other factors;
 - (vii) any notice required or other conditions necessary for the exercise of any rights of conversion; and
 - (viii) the manner in which the Preference Shares are to be converted.
- (b) Any converting or convertible Preference Share shall be converted in accordance with the terms of issue.

(3) Dividend rights

(a) The directors shall determine the following matters or the manner in which the following matters are to be determined:

- the rate or amount of dividends, if any, payable on the Preference Shares, which may be fixed or variable by reference to a specified formula or other factors:
- (ii) the times or circumstances for the declaration and payment of dividends on the Preference Shares;
- (iii) the periods and methods of calculating the periods in respect of which the dividends are payable;
- (iv) the priority, if any, in payment of dividends on the Preference Shares in relation to other classes of shares in the capital of the company;
- (v) whether the dividend entitlement is cumulative or non-cumulative; and
- (vi) whether the Preference Shares carry any right in addition to their dividend right to participate in profits available for dividends.
- (b) In determining the matters set out in sub-article (3)(a), the directors may also determine:
 - (i) the basis, if any, upon which the amount of a dividend will be adjusted to take account of, or be calculated by reference to, any tax or other fiscal impost on the company or the holders of the Preference Shares, or any franking or imputation credits, or both including:
 - (A) the extent to which such dividends are to be franked; and
 - (B) if a dividend is to be franked, the consequences of any dividend paid not being so franked; and
 - (ii) the extent to which an amount paid to holders of Preference Shares by the company other than by way of dividend, reduces or extinguishes the amount of any dividend that would (but for such payment) have been payable to the holders of Preference Shares.

(4) Payment of dividends

Subject to the terms of issue, the following provisions shall apply in respect of any series of Preference Shares:

- (a) the company shall declare and pay dividends on the Preference Shares:
 - (i) in priority to the declaration and payment of any dividends on ordinary shares;
 - equally with the declaration and payment of dividends on all shares expressed to rank as to dividends equally with the Preference Shares;
 - (iii) behind dividends declared on any shares expressed to rank as to dividends in priority to the Preference Shares;
- (b) where Preference Shares are issued with a cumulative right to dividends:
 - (i) the Preference Shares shall have the additional right to be paid any arrears of or accrued dividend (whether declared or not) on the same priority as to the payment of dividends under sub-article (4)(a); and
 - (ii) on redemption or in a winding up, the company must pay to the holder an amount equal to all arrears of or accrued dividends (whether declared or not) as at the date of redemption or the commencement of the winding up, as applicable, with the same priority as to the payment of dividends as under sub-article (4)(a);
- (c) where the holders of Preference Shares have a right to non-cumulative dividends, any of the following provisions apply in whole or in part as set out in the terms of issue:
 - (i) if, in the opinion of the directors determined in good faith, the distributable profits of the company as determined by the directors are sufficient to cover the payment in full of dividends on the non-cumulative Preference Shares on a dividend payment date and also the payment in full of all dividends (whether cumulative or not) stated to be payable on that date on any other shares in the company ranking equally as to dividends with the non-cumulative Preference Shares, then each such dividend shall be declared and paid in full;
 - (ii) if, in the opinion of the directors determined in good faith, the distributable profits of the company as determined by the directors are insufficient to cover the payment in full of dividends on the non-

cumulative Preference Shares on any dividend payment date and also the payment in full of all dividends (whether cumulative or not) stated to be payable on that date on any other shares in the company ranking equally as to dividends with the non-cumulative Preference Shares, any dividends paid on the non-cumulative Preference Shares and such other shares shall be paid pro rata either on a cent by cent basis or by reference to a percentage of the full amount of the dividend that would otherwise have been paid, as set out in the terms of issue, and the amount of the dividend shall be reduced or extinguished to the extent the directors consider necessary and the rights of the holders of the non-cumulative Preference Shares to receive any such unpaid dividend will be lost and the company will have no obligation to pay the unpaid dividend or to pay interest on such dividend whether or not dividends on the non-cumulative Preference Shares for any future dividend periods are declared and paid;

- (iii) if, in the opinion of the directors determined in good faith, the payment of any dividend on any non-cumulative Preference Shares would cause the capital of the company on a group basis to fail to comply with the capital adequacy requirements or dividend payment guidelines applicable to Australian banks to which the company is then subject then the amount of the dividend shall be reduced or extinguished to the extent the directors consider necessary having regard to those requirements and guidelines and the right to receive such unpaid dividend will be lost and the company shall have no obligation to pay the unpaid dividend or to pay interest on such dividend whether or not dividends on the non-cumulative Preference Shares for any future dividend periods are declared and paid; and
- (iv) the company will not pay any dividend on the ordinary shares or any other shares in the company ranking as to dividends after the noncumulative Preference Shares, if any dividends to which the holders of non-cumulative Preference Shares were entitled was not paid or otherwise provided for in full, until after the next dividend payment date in respect of the non-cumulative Preference Shares on which any dividends payable on the non-cumulative Preference Shares have been paid or otherwise provided for in full;
- (d) where the holders of Preference Shares have a right to cumulative dividends, any of the following provisions apply in whole or in part as set out in the terms of issue:
 - (i) if, in the opinion of the directors determined in good faith, the distributable profits of the company as determined by the directors are sufficient to cover the payment in full of dividends on the cumulative Preference Shares on a dividend payment date and also the payment in full of all dividends (whether cumulative or not) stated to be payable on that date on any other shares in the company ranking equally as to dividends with the cumulative Preference Shares, then each such dividend shall be declared and paid in full;
 - (ii) if, in the opinion of the directors determined in good faith, the distributable profits of the company as determined by the directors are insufficient to cover the payment in full of dividends on the cumulative Preference Shares on any dividend payment date and also the payment in full of all dividends (whether cumulative or not) stated to be payable on that date on any other shares in the company ranking equally as to dividends with the cumulative Preference Shares, any dividends paid on the cumulative Preference Shares and such other shares shall be paid pro rata either on a cent by cent basis or by reference to a percentage of the full amount of the dividend that would otherwise have been paid, as set out in the terms of issue, and the amount of the dividend paid shall be paid to the extent the directors consider appropriate and the rights of the holders of the cumulative

- Preference Shares to receive any unpaid dividend will survive and the company will have a continuing obligation to pay the unpaid dividend and, if provided by the terms of issue, to pay interest on such dividend;
- (iii) if, in the opinion of the directors determined in good faith, the payment of any dividend on any cumulative Preference Shares would cause the capital of the company on a group basis to fail to comply with the capital adequacy requirements or dividend payment guidelines applicable to Australian banks to which the company is then subject then the amount of the dividend paid shall be reduced or extinguished to the extent the directors consider necessary having regard to those requirements and guidelines and the right to receive any unpaid dividend will survive and the company shall have a continuing obligation to pay the unpaid dividend and, if provided under the terms of issue, to pay interest on such dividend;
- (iv) the company will not pay any dividend on the ordinary shares or any other shares in the company ranking as to dividends after the cumulative Preference Shares if any dividends to which the holders of cumulative Preference Shares were entitled was not paid or otherwise provided for in full until all arrears of or any accrued dividends (whether declared or not) on the cumulative Preference Shares and any interest payable on such dividend if provided under the terms of issue have been paid or provided for in full.

(5) Rights on a winding-up

- (a) Subject to the terms of issue, Preference Shares shall carry the priority as to rights in a winding-up and the repayment of capital:
 - (i) in respect of non-cumulative Preference Shares, in an amount equal to any dividend declared but not paid in respect of the dividend payment date before the issue of the court order winding-up the company:
 - (A) in priority to any payment of dividends to holders of ordinary shares;
 - (B) equally with any payment of dividends to holders of other classes of shares which rank as to dividends usually with the Preference Shares; and
 - (C) behind any payment of dividends to holders of other classes of shares which rank as to dividends in priority to the Preference Shares;
 - (ii) in respect of cumulative Preference Shares, in an amount equal to any arrears of or accrued dividends (whether declared or not) before the issue of the court order winding-up the company:
 - (A) in priority to any payments to ordinary shareholders;
 - (B) equally with any payments to other classes of share which rank as to dividends equally with the Preference Shares;
 - (C) behind any payments to other classes of share which rank as to dividends in priority to the Preference Shares;
 - (iii) in an amount equal to the capital for the time being paid up (or credited as paid up) on the Preference Shares:
 - (A) in priority to any payments of capital to holders of ordinary shares;
 - (B) equally with any payment of capital to holders of other classes of shares which rank as to returns of capital on a winding-up equally with the Preference Shares; and
 - (C) behind any payment of capital to holders of other classes of shares which rank as to returns of capital on a winding-up in priority to the Preference Shares; and
 - (iv) as determined in the terms of issue, with respect to any surplus assets in a winding-up.
- (6) The directors shall determine whether the Preference Shares shall carry the right to vote in circumstances in addition to those set out in Article 6(2).

- (7) The directors shall determine the following matters or the manner in which the following matters are to be determined:
 - (a) whether the holders of Preference Shares may participate in any bonus issue of ordinary shares or any other class of shares;
 - (b) whether the holders of Preference Shares are entitled to participate in any dividend reinvestment plan of the company;
 - (c) whether the Preference Shares shall be transferable in accordance with this Constitution.
- (8) The holders of Preference Shares will be entitled to receive accounts, reports and notices of meeting and to attend a general meeting of the members of the company and will not be entitled to speak or to vote at such meeting except in accordance with Article 6(2) and the terms of issue.
- (9) The directors may determine whether the creation or issue of other securities ranking in any respect equally with or in priority to, or any conversion of securities to securities ranking in any respect equally with or in priority to, the Preference Shares is a variation or abrogation of the rights, privileges, limitations or restrictions attaching to the Preference Share. The directors may determine that a reduction of capital in respect of any shares or the redemption of any shares, other than the Preference Shares, is not permitted if the most recent dividends payable on the Preference Shares have not been paid, unless the class consent of the Preference Shareholders is received in accordance with this Constitution.

7. Classes of shares

- (1) If at any time the share capital is divided into different classes of shares, the rights attached to any class (unless otherwise provided by the terms of issue of the shares of that class) may, whether or not the company is being wound up, be varied with the consent in writing of the holders of three-quarters of the issued shares of that class, or with the sanction of a special resolution passed at a separate general meeting of the holders of the shares of the class.
- (2) The provisions of this Constitution relating to general meetings apply so far as they are capable of application and mutatis mutandis to every such separate meeting except that:
 - (a) a quorum is constituted by 5 or more persons who, between them, hold or represent by proxy, representative or attorney at least one-third of the issued shares of the class; and
 - (b) any holder of shares of the class, present in person or by proxy, representative or attorney may demand a poll.
- (3) The rights conferred upon the holders of the shares of any class issued with preferred or other rights, other than Employee shares, Borrower shares and Depositor shares, or unless otherwise expressly provided by the terms of issue of the shares of that class, shall be taken to be varied by the creation or issue of further shares ranking equally with the first-mentioned shares.

8. Brokerage and commission

- (1) The company may exercise the powers to pay brokerage or commission conferred by the Law in the manner provided by the Law.
- (2) The brokerage or commission may be satisfied by the payment of cash or by the allotment of fully or partly paid shares or partly by the payment of cash and partly by the allotment of fully or partly paid shares.

9. Recognition of third party interests

(1) Except as required by the Law and the SCH Business Rules, the company shall not recognise a person as holding a share upon any trust.

(2) The company is not bound by or compelled in any way to recognise (whether or not it has notice of the interest or rights concerned) any equitable, contingent, future or partial interest in any share or unit of a share or (except as otherwise provided by this Constitution or by the Law) any other right in respect of a share except an absolute right of ownership in the registered holder.

10. Not used

11. Not used

12. Not used

SHARE CERTIFICATES

13. Share certificates

- (1) A person whose name is entered as a member in the register of members is entitled, subject to Article 14, without payment to receive a certificate in respect of the share in accordance with the Law but, in respect of a share or shares held jointly by several persons, the company is not bound to issue more than one certificate.
- (2) Delivery of a certificate for a share to one of several joint holders is sufficient delivery to all such holders.
- (3) Share certificates issued in accordance with the requirements of the Law shall be in a form that the directors from time to time determine.

14. Uncertificated Holdings

If and for so long as dealings in shares in the company take place under an Uncertificated System:

- (1) the company need not issue any certificate in respect of shares held as an Uncertificated Securities Holding;
- (2) unless the company has elected in accordance with the Listing Rules that all its shares of the relevant class are to be in uncertificated form, a member may, as permitted by the Uncertificated System, elect to have all or any of the member's holding converted from certificated to uncertificated form or from uncertificated to certificated form; and
- (3) the register of members is to distinguish between shares held in certificated form and shares held as an Uncertificated Securities Holding.

15. [No Article]

16. Worn out or defaced share certificates

- (1) Subject to sub-article (2), the provisions of the Law with respect to certificates which are lost or destroyed shall apply to certificates which are worn out or defaced. The directors may exercise all the powers in relation to certificates which are lost, destroyed, worn out or defaced as are exercisable by the company or its directors under the Law in relation to certificates that are lost or destroyed.
- (2) The company shall:

- (i) only issue a certificate in replacement of a worn out or defaced certificate if the certificate to be replaced is received by the company for cancellation and is cancelled; and
- (ii) not require the payment of any amount in connection with the issue of a replacement certificate.

LIEN ON SHARES

17. Lien on shares

- (1) The company has a first and paramount lien on every share (not being a fully paid share) for all unpaid calls and instalments upon such share in respect of which such monies are due payable.
- (2) The company also has a first and paramount lien on all shares:
 - (i) for such amounts as the company may be called upon by law to pay (and has paid) in respect of the shares of a member of a deceased person; or
 - (ii) on which loans made under an employee incentive scheme of the company remain outstanding.
- (3) The directors may at any time exempt a share wholly or in part from the provisions of this Article.
- (4) The company's lien (if any) on a share extends to all dividends payable in respect of the share.

18. Exercise of lien

- (1) Subject to sub-article (2), the company may sell, in such manner as the directors think fit, any shares on which the company has a lien.
- (2) A share on which the company has a lien shall not be sold unless:
 - (a) a sum in respect of which the lien exists is presently payable; and
 - (b) not less than 14 days before the date of the sale, the company has given to the registered holder for the time being of the share or the person entitled to the share by reason of the death or bankruptcy of the registered holder a notice in writing setting out, and demanding payment of, such part of the amount in respect of which the lien exists as is presently payable.

19. Completion of sale

- (1) For the purpose of giving effect to a sale pursuant to Article 18, the directors may authorise a person to transfer the shares sold to the purchaser of the shares.
- (2) The company shall register the purchaser as the holder of the shares comprised in any such transfer and he is not bound to see to the application of the purchase money.
- (3) The title of the purchaser to the shares is not affected by any irregularity or invalidity in connection with the sale.

20. Application of proceeds of sale

The proceeds of a sale mentioned in Article 18 shall be applied by the company in payment of such part of the amount in respect of which the lien exists as is presently payable and the residue (if any) shall (subject to any like lien for sums not presently payable that existed upon the shares before the sale) be paid to the person who immediately before the sale was the member in respect of the shares sold.

CALLS ON SHARES

21. Directors' power to make calls

- (1) The directors may make calls upon the members in respect of any money unpaid on the shares of the members and not by the terms of issue of those shares made payable at fixed times, except that no call shall exceed one quarter of the sum of nominal values of the shares (in the case of shares issued prior to 1 July 1998) or be payable earlier than one month from the date fixed for the payment of the last preceding call.
- (2) Each member shall, upon receiving at least 14 days' notice specifying the time or place of payment, pay to the company at the time or times and place so specified the amount called on his shares.

22. When made and instalments

- (1) A call shall be taken to have been made at the time when the resolution of the directors authorising the call was passed.
- (2) A call may be required to be paid by instalments.
- (3) The company shall send notices of a call to members in accordance with the Listing Rules.
- (4) The non-receipt of a notice of call by, or the accidental omission to give notice of a call to, any member shall not invalidate a call.

23. Liability of joint holders for calls

The joint holders of a share are jointly and severally liable to pay all calls in respect of the share.

24. Interest on unpaid amounts

If a sum called in respect of a share is not paid before or on the day appointed for payment of the sum, the person from whom the sum is due shall pay interest on the sum from the day appointed for payment

of the sum to the time of actual payment at such rate not exceeding 10% per annum as the directors determine, but the directors may waive payment of that interest wholly or in part.

25. Fixed sums taken to be called

Any sum that, by the terms of issue of a share, becomes payable on allotment or at a fixed date shall for the purposes of this Constitution be taken to be a call duly made and payable on the date on which by the terms of issue the sum becomes payable, and, in case of non-payment, all the relevant provisions of this Constitution as to payment of interest and expenses, forfeiture or otherwise apply as if the sum had become payable by virtue of a call duly made and notified.

26. Differentiation between holders

The directors may, on the issue of shares, differentiate between the holders as to the amount of calls to be paid and the times of payment.

27. Prepayments of calls

- (1) The directors may accept from a member the whole or a part of the amount unpaid on a share although no part of that amount has been called up.
- (2) The directors may authorise payment by the company of interest upon the whole or any part of an amount so accepted, until the amount becomes payable, at such rate, not exceeding the prescribed rate, as is agreed upon between the directors and the member paying the sum.
- (3) For the purposes of sub-article (2), the prescribed rate of interest is:
 - (a) if the company has, by resolution, fixed a rate the rate so fixed; and
 - (b) in any other case 10% per annum.

TRANSFER OF SHARES

28. Transferability of shares

- (1) Subject to this Constitution and the Law, a member may transfer all or any of the member's shares by transfer document in any usual or common form or in any other form or by any other means permitted by an uncertificated system, which complies with the Law, the Listing Rules and the SCH Business Rules that the directors approve. No fee shall be charged on the transfer of any shares.
- (2) A transfer referred to in Article 28(1) shall be executed by or on behalf of the transferor and shall be executed by or on behalf of the transferee or may be executed, effected or validated otherwise in accordance with the Law, the Listing Rules and the SCH Business Rules.
- (3) A transferor of shares remains the holder of the shares transferred until the transfer is registered and the name of the transferee is entered in the register of members in respect of the shares.
- (4) The company may participate in any computerised or electronic system established or recognised by the Law or by the Listing Rules for the purpose of effecting transfers of shares including under the SCH Business Rules.

29. Registration of transfer

Where shares are transferred other than by a proper SCH transfer, any transfer document must be left for registration at the registered office of the company or at the address where the register is kept on which the shares to which such transfer relates are registered together with the certificate, if any, for the shares to which it relates and such other information as the directors properly require to show the right of the transferor to make the transfer, and the company shall, subject to the powers vested in the directors by these Articles, register the transferee as a member.

30. Where registration may be declined

Where permitted to do so by law. the Listing Rules and the SCH Business Rules, the company may decline to register any transfer of securities.

31. Notice of non-registration

If the company refuses to register any transfer of securities, it shall give to the transferee and to the stockbroker (if any) by whom the transfer was lodged for registration, written notice within 5 business days after the transfer was lodged with the company, stating that the company has so refused and the reason for that refusal.

32. Suspension of transfers

To the extent permitted by the Listing Rules and the SCH Business Rules, the registration of transfers may be suspended at such times and for such periods as the directors from time to time decide not exceeding in the aggregate 30 days in any year.

32A. Cases where registration may not be refused

In any case where the Company is not permitted to refuse to register a transfer under the applicable Uncertificated System, but would otherwise be entitled or required to refuse registration of the transfer in accordance with the Law, this Constitution and the Listing Rules, the Company shall not refuse to register the transfer but may do any or all thing permitted by the applicable Uncertificated System, the Law, the Listing Rules and the SCH Business Rules.

TRANSMISSION OF SHARES

33. Entitlement to shares on death

In the case of the death of a member, the survivor or survivors where the deceased was a joint holder, and the legal personal representatives of the deceased where the deceased was a sole holder, shall be the only persons recognised by the company as having any title to the deceased holder's interest in the shares, but this Article does not release the estate of a deceased joint holder from any liability in respect of a share that had been jointly held by the deceased with other persons.

34. Registration of persons entitled

- (1) Subject to the Bankruptcy Act, 1966 a person becoming entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a member may, upon such information being produced as is properly required by the directors, elect either to be registered as holder of the share or to nominate some other person to be registered as the transferee of the share.
- (2) A person becoming *so* entitled *who* elects to be registered shall deliver or send to the company a notice in writing signed by that person advising of the election.
- (3) A person who elects to have another person registered shall execute or effect a transfer of the share to that other person.
- (4) All the limitations, restrictions and provisions of this Constitution relating to the right to transfer, and the registration of a transfer of, shares are applicable to any such notice or

transfer as if the death or bankruptcy of the member had not occurred and the notice or transfer were a transfer signed by that member or effected under an Uncertificated System.

35. Dividends and other rights

- (1) Where a member dies or becomes bankrupt, the member's personal representative or the trustee of the member's estate, as the case may be, is, upon the production of such information as is properly required by the directors, entitled to the same dividends and other advantages, and to the same rights (whether in relation to meetings of the company, or to voting or otherwise), as the member would have been entitled to if the member had not died or become bankrupt.
- (2) Where 2 or more persons are jointly entitled to any share in consequence of the death of a member, they shall, for the purpose of this Constitution, be taken to be joint holders of the share.

FORFEITURE OF SHARES

36. Liability to forfeiture

- (1) If a member fails to pay a call or instalment of a call on the day appointed for payment of the call or instalment, the directors may, at any time afterwards during such time as any part of the call or instalment remains unpaid, serve a notice on the member requiring payment of so much of the call or instalment as is unpaid, together with any interest that has accrued.
- (2) The notice shall name a further day (not earlier than the expiration of 14 days from the date of service of the notice) on or before which the payment required by the notice is to be made and shall state all matters required by the Listing Rules to be stated in such a notice and that, in the event of non-payment at or before time appointed, the shares in respect of which the call was made will be liable to be forfeited.

37. Power to forfeit

- (1) If the requirements of a notice served under Article 36 are not complied with and any applicable requirements of the SCH Business Rules are satisfied, any share in respect of which the notice has been given may at any time afterwards, before the payment required by the notice has been made, be forfeited by a resolution of the directors to that effect.
- (2) Such a forfeiture shall include all dividends declared in respect of the forfeited shares and not actually paid before the forfeiture.

38. Powers of directors

Subject always to the SCH Business Rules and the Listing Rules forfeited shares may be sold or otherwise disposed of on such terms and in such manner as the directors think fit, and, at any time before a sale or disposition, the forfeiture may be cancelled on such terms as the directors think fit.

39. Consequences of forfeiture

A person whose shares have been forfeited ceases to be a member in respect of the forfeited shares, but remains liable to pay to the company all money that, at the date of forfeiture, was payable by that person to the company in respect of the shares (including interest at the rate of 10% per annum from the date of forfeiture on the money for the time being unpaid if the directors think fit to enforce payment of the interest), but that person's liability ceases if and when the company receives payment in full of all the money (including interest) so payable in respect of the shares.

40. Prima facie evidence of forfeiture

A statement in writing declaring that the person making the statement is a director or a secretary of the company, and that a share in the company has been duly forfeited on a date stated in the statement, is sufficient evidence unless the contrary is proved of the facts stated in the statement as against all persons claiming to be entitled to the share.

41. Transfers after forfeiture and sale

- (1) The company may receive the consideration (if any) given for a forfeited share on any sale or disposition of the share and may effect a transfer of the share in favour of the person to whom the share is sold or disposed of.
- (2) Upon the effecting of the transfer, the transferee shall be registered as the holder of the share and is not bound to see to the application of any money paid as consideration.
- (3) The title of the transferee to the share is not affected by any irregularity or invalidity in connection with the forfeiture, sale or disposal of the share.

42. Fixed amounts taken to be calls

The provisions of this Constitution as to forfeiture apply in the case of non-payment of any sum that, by the terms of issue of a share, becomes payable at a fixed time as if that sum had been payable by virtue of a call duly made and notified.

CONVERSION OF SHARES INTO STOCK

43. Power to convert shares into stock

The company may by resolution passed in general meeting:

- (a) convert, or provide for the conversion of, all or any of its paid up shares into stock; or
- (b) reconvert, or provide for the reconversion of, that stock into paid up shares of any denomination.

44. General application of these Articles

- (1) Articles relating to the transfer of shares apply, so far as they are capable of application, to the transfer of the stock or of any part of the stock.
- (2) The directors may fix the minimum amount of stock transferable and restrict or forbid the transfer of fractions of that minimum, but the minimum shall not exceed the aggregate of the nominal amount of the shares from which the stock arose.

45. Rights and privileges of shareholders

- (1) The holders of stock have, according to the amount of the stock held by them, the same rights, privileges and advantages as regards dividends, voting at meetings of the company and other matters as they would have if they held the shares from which the stock arose.
- (2) No such privilege or advantage (except participation in the dividends and profits of the company and in the property of the company on winding up) shall be conferred by any

amount of stock that would not, if existing in shares, have conferred that privilege or advantage.

46. Interpretation

The provisions of these Articles that are applicable to paid up shares apply to stock, and references in those provisions to share and shareholder shall be read as including references to stock and stockholder, respectively.

ALTERATION OF CAPITAL

47. Power to alter capital

The company may by resolution passed in general meeting alter the provisions of this Constitution by increasing the number of shares the company may issue.

48. Power to reduce capital

Subject to the Law and the Listing Rules, the Company may reduce its share capital, any capital redemption reserve fund or any share premium account

49. Power to buy back shares

- (1) Subject to the Law and Listing Rules the company may buy shares in itself;
- (2) This Article does not affect the company's power to buy any other securities in or issued by the company.

GENERAL MEETINGS

50. Power of directors to convene

Any director may convene a general meeting whenever the director thinks fit.

51. Business of annual general meeting

The business of an annual general meeting shall be:

- (a) to receive and consider the reports of the directors and auditors and the annual financial report;
- (b) to elect directors in the place of those retiring under this Constitution;
- (c) if required, to consider and if thought fit, to appoint auditors and determine the auditors' remuneration; and
- (d) to transact any other business set out in the notice of meeting which under the Law, the Listing Rules and this Constitution ought to be, or may be, transacted at an annual general meeting.

52. [No article]

53. Effect of non-receipt of notice

Non-receipt of the notice convening a general meeting by, or accidental omission to give such notice to, any person entitled to receive such notice shall not invalidate the proceedings at or any resolution passed at any such meeting.

54. Quorum

- (1) No business shall be transacted at any general meeting unless a quorum of members is present at the time when the meeting proceeds to business. Except as otherwise provided in these Articles, five members present in person shall constitute a quorum.
- (2) For the purpose of determining whether a quorum is present, a person attending as a proxy, or as attorney for a member, or as a representative of a body corporate that is a member, shall be taken to be a member.

55. If quorum not present

If a quorum is not present within half an hour from the time appointed for the meeting:

- (a) where the meeting was convened upon the requisition of members the meeting shall be dissolved; or
- (b) in any other case:
 - (i) the meeting stands adjourned to such day, and at such time and place, as the directors determine or, if no determination is made by the directors, to the same day in the next week at the same time and place; and
 - (ii) if at the adjourned meeting a quorum is not present within half an hour from the time appointed for the meeting the meeting shall be dissolved.

56. Chair of meetings

- (1) If the directors have elected one of their number as chair of their meetings, that person shall preside as chair at every general meeting.
- (2) Where a general meeting is held and:
 - (a) a chair has not been elected as provided by sub-article (1); or
 - (b) the chair is not present within 15 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting or is unwilling to act,

the members present shall elect one of their number to be chair of the meeting.

57. Adjournments

- (1) The chair may at a meeting at which a quorum is present, and shall if so directed by the meeting, adjourn the meeting from time to time and from place to place, but no business shall be transacted at any adjourned meeting other than the business left unfinished at the meeting from which the adjournment took place.
- (2) When a meeting is adjourned for 30 days or more, notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given as in the case of an original meeting.

(3) Except as provided by sub-article (2), it is not necessary to give any notice of an adjournment or of the business to be transacted at an adjourned meeting.

58. Voting at general meetings

- (1) At any general meeting a resolution put to the vote of the meeting shall be decided on a show of hands unless a poll is demanded:
 - (a) by the chair;
 - (b) by at least 5 members present in person or by proxy, representative or attorney; or
 - (c) by a member or members present in person or by proxy, representative or attorney and representing not less than 5% of the votes that may be passed on the resolution on a poll.
- (2) Unless a poll is so demanded, a declaration by the chair that a resolution has on a show of hands been carried or carried unanimously, or by a particular majority, or lost, and an entry to that effect in the book containing the minutes of the proceedings of the company, is conclusive evidence of that fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes recorded in favour of or against the resolution.
- (3) The demand for a poll may be withdrawn.

59. Procedure for polls

- (1) If a poll is properly demanded, it shall be taken in such manner and, subject to sub-article (2), either at once or after an interval or adjournment or otherwise as the chair directs, and the result of the poll shall be the resolution of the meeting at which the poll was demanded.
- (2) A poll may not be demanded on the election of a chair or on a question of adjournment.

60. Chair's casting vote

In the case of an equality of votes, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, the chair of the meeting at which the show of hands takes place or at which the poll is demanded, in addition to the chair's deliberative vote (if any), has a casting vote.

61. Representation of members

Subject to any rights or restrictions for the time being attached to any class or classes of shares:

- (a) at meetings of members or classes of members each member entitled to attend and vote may attend and vote in person or by proxy or attorney or (in the case of a body corporate) by representative; and
- (b) on a show of hands every member present in person or by proxy, representative or attorney has one vote; and
- (c) on a poll every member present in person or by proxy or attorney or (in the case of a body corporate) by representative has for each share held by the member the following voting rights:
 - (i) in the case of fully paid shares and Employee shares, one vote for each share; and
 - (ii) in the case of contributing shares (except Employee shares), a fraction of a vote equivalent to the proportion which the amount paid up (but excluding amounts credited as paid up and excluding amounts paid in advance of a call) bears to the total issue price of the share.

62. Joint holders

In the case of joint holders the vote of the senior holder who tenders a vote, whether in person or by proxy or by representative or by attorney, shall be accepted to the exclusion of the votes of the other joint holders and, for this purpose, seniority of joint holders shall be decided by the order in which the names stand in the register of members.

63. Votes of certain members

- (1) A parent or guardian of a member who is a minor may vote instead of the minor at any general meeting upon such evidence being produced of the relationship of the appointment of the guardian as the directors may require.
- (2) If a member is of unsound mind or is a person whose person or estate is liable to be dealt with in any way under the law relating to mental health, the member's committee or trustee or such other person as properly has the management of the member's estate may exercise any rights of the member in relation to a general meeting as if the committee, trustee or other person were the member.

64. Restriction on voting rights - unpaid shares

A member is not entitled to vote at a general meeting unless all calls and other sums presently payable by the member in respect of shares in the company have been paid.

65. Objections to qualification to vote

- (1) An objection may be raised to the qualification of a voter only at the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the vote objected to is given or tendered.
- (2) Any such objection shall be referred to the chair of the meeting, whose decision is final.
- (3) A vote not disallowed pursuant to such an objection is valid for all purposes.

66. Number of proxies

Subject to Article 61, a member may appoint not more than two proxies neither of whom need be a member.

67. Form of proxy

- (1) An instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the appointor or of his attorney duly authorised in writing or, if the appointor is a body corporate, either under seal or under the hand of an officer or attorney duly authorised.
- (2) An instrument appointing a proxy may specify the manner in which the proxy is to vote in respect of a particular resolution and, where an instrument of proxy so provides, the proxy is not entitled to vote on the resolution except as specified in the instrument but may vote as he thinks fit on any motion or resolution in respect of which no manner of voting is indicated.
- (3) An instrument appointing a proxy shall be taken to confer authority to demand or join in demanding a poll.
- (4) An instrument appointing a proxy shall be in the following form or in a form that is as similar to the following form as the circumstances allow or in such other form as the directors shall accept:

PROXY FORM

I/We

арроіні				
of				
or in his/her absence				
of				
or [in his/her absence] the chair of the meeting, as my respect of ALL/ of my/ou Company to be held on [*] 199[*] and at any adjourn	r shares at th	ne [Annual] (•	
[I/we will appoint two proxies. This proxy is appoint votes. (An additional proxy form will be supplied by t			e) (number) o	f our/my
I/We direct my/our proxy to vote in respect of each "X" below, and to vote or abstain in respect of any pro		lution as my/c	our proxy thin	
[Ordinary] resolution No. 1	ſ	7 T	лол Г	111151
[Special] resolution No. 2	l []	l []
If no direction is given above, I/we authorise my/our pin respect of each resolution (including any proceduand any adjournment of the meeting. Dated 199[*].	•			
Signature				

Bodies corporate should execute under seal, under the hand of an officer or by attorney.

Where more than one proxy is appointed, each proxy should be appointed to represent a specified proportion of the member's voting rights. If a member does not specify the number or proportion of voting rights each proxy may exercise, each proxy may exercise half the votes.

A member may desire that on a poll the votes given to the proxy in respect of a resolution are cast in more than one way. If so, the member shall specify in the appropriate box the NUMBER or PERCENTAGE of shares in respect of which the proxy is appointed and which the member desires the votes on the poll in favour and against the resolution. A proxy may not vote on a show of hands where the appointment specifies different ways to vote.

(5) Notwithstanding Article 62, where an instrument of proxy is signed by all of the joint holders of any shares, the votes of the proxy so appointed shall be accepted in respect of those shares to the exclusion of any votes tendered by a proxy for any one of those joint holders.

68. Lodgement of proxy

- (1) An instrument appointing a proxy shall not be treated as valid unless the instrument, and the power of attorney or other authority (if any) under which the instrument is signed or a notarially certified copy of that power or authority, is or are received by the company, not less than 48 hours (or such lesser period as the directors may permit) before the time for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the person named in the instrument proposes to vote.
- (2) For the purposes of sub-article (1), the company receives a document when it is received at any of the following:
 - (a) the company's registered office;
 - (b) a fax number at the company's registered office; or
 - (c) a place, fax number or electronic address specified for the purpose in the notice of meeting.

69. Validity of proxy

A vote given in accordance with the terms of an instrument of proxy or of a power of attorney is valid notwithstanding the previous death or unsoundness of mind of the principal, the revocation of the instrument (or of the authority under which the instrument was executed) or of the power, or the transfer of the share in respect of which the instrument or power is given, if no intimation in writing of the death, unsoundness of mind, revocation or transfer has been received by the company at the registered office before the commencement of the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the instrument is used or the power is exercised.

70. Where proxy is incomplete

No instrument appointing a proxy shall be treated as invalid merely because it does not contain the address of the appointor or of a proxy or is not dated or does not contain in relation to any or all resolutions an indication of the manner in which the proxy is to vote and, in any case where the instrument does not contain the name of a proxy, the instrument shall not for that reason be invalid and shall be taken to be given in favour of the chair of the meeting.

APPOINTMENT, REMOVAL AND REMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS

71. Number of directors

- (1) Subject to sub-article (2), the number of directors shall be not less than 5 and not more than 10.
 - (2) The company may from time to time by resolution:
 - (a) subject to the Law, increase or reduce the minimum and maximum numbers of directors;
 - (b) remove any director from office;
 - (c) appoint a new director to replace a director whose office has been vacated pursuant to this Constitution; or
 - (d) appoint an additional director or additional directors.

(3) The directors may at any time appoint any person to be a director, either to fill a casual vacancy or as an addition to the existing directors, but so that the total number of directors does not at any time exceed the number determined in accordance with this Constitution. Any director so appointed shall hold office only until the next following general meeting and shall then be eligible for re-election.

72. Qualifications

- (1) The share qualification for directors may be fixed by the company in general meeting and, unless and until so fixed is 500 fully paid ordinary shares.
- (2) A person may not be appointed as a director unless that person at the time of appointment (excluding for this purpose any re-appointment in accordance with Article 73) is less than 65 years of age.
- (3) A person who is an employee of the company or a subsidiary of the company may not be appointed a director if as a result of that person's appointment as a director the number of directors who are such employees would be one-third or more of the total number of directors.

73. Retirement at each annual general meeting

- (1) Subject to Article 91(3), at every annual general meeting one-third of the directors, or if their number is not a multiple of three, then the number nearest to one-third, shall retire from office and be eligible for re-election.
- (2) The directors to retire in each year shall be the directors longest in office since last being elected or re-elected. Between directors who were elected on the same day the director to retire, if they cannot otherwise agree, shall be determined by lot. A retiring director shall be eligible for re-election without needing to give any prior notice of his or her intention to submit himself or herself for re-election and shall act as director throughout the meeting at which he or she retires. A director appointed and vacating office under Article 71(3) shall not be taken into account in determining either the number or identity of the directors to retire by rotation.
- (3) No person other than a retiring director or a director vacating office under Article 71(3) shall be eligible to be elected a director at any general meeting unless that person has given to the company a notice of his or her candidature at least 30 business days before the meeting. Notice of every nomination shall be forwarded to all members at least 14 days before the meeting at which the election is to take place.

74. Remuneration

- (1) The directors shall be paid such remuneration as is from time to time decided by the company in general meeting.
- (2) That remuneration shall be taken to accrue from day to day.
- (3) The directors may also be paid all travelling and other expenses properly incurred by them in attending and returning from meetings of the directors or any committee of the directors or general meetings of the company or otherwise in connection with the business of the company and if any director being willing shall with the concurrence of the directors perform extra services or make any special exertions for the benefit of the company the directors may cause that director to be paid out of the property of the company such special and additional remuneration (not including a commission on or percentage of profits or operating revenue) as the directors think fit having regard to the value to the company of the extra services or special exertions.

- (4) The remuneration payable by the company to the directors shall not be increased without the prior approval of the company in general meeting. The notice convening the meeting shall include the amount of the proposed increase and the maximum sum that may be paid.
- (5) The fixed sum so determined by the company in respect of a particular financial year shall be divided among the directors in such proportions as they shall agree and, in default of agreement, equally.
- (6) A director may hold any other office or place of profit (other than auditor) in the company in conjunction with his or her directorship and may be appointed to that office upon such terms as to remuneration, tenure of office and otherwise as may be arranged by the directors.
- (7) No director (other than a managing director or a director who is a salaried officer) shall be paid a commission on or percentage of profits or operating revenue. No managing director or director who is a salaried officer shall be remunerated by a commission on or percentage of operating revenue.
- (8) The following provisions shall apply in relation to payments by the company by way of retiring allowances in the consequence of directors, other than the managing director or a director who is also a salaried officer of the company or of any subsidiary of the company, ceasing to hold office as such:
 - the directors may pay to a director or a former director a retiring allowance as consideration for or in connection with his or her retirement where:
 - (i) the director is, at the date of his or her retirement, a non-executive director;
 - (ii) the director had been, at the date of his or her retirement, a non-executive director for a continuous period of at least three years;
 - (iii) the amount of the retiring allowance is not such as to make the payment prohibited under Section 237(1)(a) of the Law; and
 - (iv) if the director or former director has not ceased to hold office under the provisions of Section 227 of the Law or because of a resolution under Section 227 of the Law or for the reason stated in Article 75 (a) or (c).
 - (b) The directors may, on the death of a non-executive director who at the date of his or her death had been a non-executive director for a continuous period of at least three years, pay to the legal personal representative of the deceased director an amount not exceeding the total amount that may be paid to the director on retirement under the Law.
 - (c) the payment to be made as aforesaid in relation to any director shall be made:
 - (i) under an agreement between the company and that director or in such other manner as the directors determine; and
 - (ii) to that director or, if the director has died, either to the deceased director's legal personal representative or his or her dependent or dependants as the directors shall determine.
 - (d) the directors may as a term of any agreement specify such terms and conditions affecting entitlement to such payments (including the acceptance of a fixed retiring age) as they think proper in the interests of the company.
 - (e) no retiring allowance shall be payable to any non-executive director appointed after 30 September 2003.
 - (f) the retirement allowance paid to any director holding office as at 30 September 2003 shall not exceed the amount accrued in respect of that director as at 30 September 2003.

75. Vacation of office

In addition to the circumstances in which the office of a director becomes vacant by virtue of the Law, or by virtue of which a director may, by resolution, be removed before the expiration of his or her period of office pursuant to Section 227 of the Law, the office of a director becomes vacant:

(a) if the director becomes of unsound mind or a person whose person or estate is liable to be dealt with in any way under the law relating to mental health;

- (b) if the director resigns his or her office by notice in writing to the company;
- (c) if the director is absent without the consent of the directors from three consecutive meetings of the directors; and
- (d) at the conclusion of the annual general meeting beginning next after the day on which the director attains the age of 72 years.

POWERS AND DUTIES OF DIRECTORS

76. Powers of directors

- (1) Subject to the Law and to any other provision of this Constitution, the business of the company shall be managed by the directors, who may pay all expenses incurred in promoting and forming the company, and may exercise all such powers of the company as are not, by the Law or by this Constitution, required to be exercised by the company in general meeting.
- (2) Without limiting the generality of sub-article (1), the directors may exercise all the powers of the company to borrow money, to charge any property or business of the company or all or any of its uncalled capital and to issue debentures or give any other security for a debt, liability or obligation of the company or of any other person.

77. Power to use seal

The directors may exercise all the powers of the company in relation to any official seal, any duplicate common seal and any branch register.

78. Appointment of attorneys

- (1) The directors may, by power of attorney, appoint any person or persons to be the attorney or attorneys of the company for such purposes, with such powers, authorities and discretions (being powers, authorities and discretions vested in or exercisable by the directors), for such period and subject to such conditions as they think fit.
- (2) Any such power of attorney may contain such provisions for the protection and convenience of persons dealing with the attorney as the directors think fit and may also authorise the attorney to delegate all or any of the powers, authorities and discretions vested in the attorney.

79. Negotiable instruments

All cheques, promissory notes, bankers drafts, bills of exchange, and other negotiable instruments shall be signed, drawn, accepted, endorsed, or otherwise executed, as the case may be, by such persons and in such manner as the directors may decide, and unless so decided, by any 2 directors.

PROCEEDINGS OF DIRECTORS

80. Convening meetings

- (1) The directors may meet together either in person for the despatch of business and adjourn and otherwise regulate their meetings as they think fit.
- (2) A director may at any time, and a secretary shall on the requisition of a director, convene a
- (3) Reasonable notice shall be given to every director of the place, date and hour of every meeting of the directors but, where any director is for the time being outside of Australia, notice need not be given to that director but shall be given to any alternate director in Australia whose appointment by that director is for the time being in force.

81. Meetings of directors

- (1) For the purpose of the Law, each director, on becoming a director (or on the adoption of this Article), consents to the use of the following technology for calling or holding a director's meeting:
 - (a) video;
 - (b) telephone;
 - (c) electronic mail;
 - any other technology which permits each director to communicate with every other director; or
 - (e) any combination of the technologies described in the above paragraphs.

A director may withdraw the consent given under this Article in accordance with the Law

- Where the directors are not all in attendance at one place and are holding a meeting using technology and each director can communicate with the other directors:
 - (a) the participating directors shall, for the purpose of every provision of this Constitution concerning meetings of the directors, be taken to be assembled together at a meeting and to be present at that meeting; and
 - (b) all proceedings of those directors conducted in that manner shall be as valid and effective as if conducted at a meeting at which all of them were present.

82. Quorum at meetings

At a meeting of directors, the number of directors whose presence is necessary to constitute a quorum is such number as is determined by the directors and, unless so determined, is the nearest whole number next above half the number of directors then in office.

83. Chair of meetings

- (1) The directors shall elect one of their number as chair of their meetings and may decide the period for which he or she is to hold office.
- (2) Where such a meeting is held and:
 - (a) a chair has not been elected as provided by sub-article (1); or
 - (b) the chair is not present within 10 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting or is unwilling to act, the directors present shall elect one of their numbers to be chair of the meeting.

84. Proceedings at meetings

- (1) Subject to this Constitution, questions arising at a meeting of directors shall be decoded by a majority of votes of directors present and voting and any such decision shall for all purposes be taken to be a decision of the directors.
- (2) Subject to sub-article (3), in case of an equality of votes, the chair of the meeting in addition to his deliberative vote, has a casting vote.
- (3) Where two directors form a quorum, or where only two directors are competent to vote on the question at issue, the chair of the meeting shall not have a casting vote.

85. Disclosure of interest

- (1) Subject to the Law, a director is not disqualified by his or her office from holding any office of employment or profit (other than that of auditor) under the company or of contracting with the company in any capacity whatsoever.
- (2) Subject to the Law, a contract or arrangement made by the company with a director or in which a director is in any way, directly or indirectly, interested shall not be avoided merely because the director is a party to or interested in it.
- (3) Each director must disclose to a meeting of directors any contract or arrangement of the kind mentioned in sub-article (2), such disclosure providing particulars of, the names of the parties to, and the nature of the director's interest in the contract or arrangement. The secretary shall record such disclosure in the minutes of the relevant meeting. A director's failure to make disclosure under this Article does not render void or voidable a contract in which the director has an interest.
- (4) Unless permitted by the Law, a director who has a material personal interest (other than an interest which the director has in common with the other members of the company) in a matter that is to be considered at a meeting of directors:
 - (a) must not vote on the matter or be present while the matter is being considered at the meeting; and
 - (b) shall not be counted in a quorum in relation to that matter.
- (5) Subject to the Listing Rules, Article 85(4) does not apply if the directors have at any time passed a resolution that:
 - (a) specifies the director, the interest and the matter; and
 - (b) states that the directors voting for the resolution are satisfied that the interest should not disqualify the director from considering or voting on the matter.
- (6) Notwithstanding Article 82, the quorum for a meeting of directors for consideration of a matter in which one or more directors have a material personal interest is two directors who are entitled to vote on any motion that may be moved at the meeting in relation to that matter.
- (7) Provided that a director has properly observed this Constitution, the Law and the Listing Rules, in relation to his or her interest in any contract or arrangement of the kind mentioned in sub-article (2), the director is not, merely because of his or her office as director or the fiduciary relationship it entails, liable to account to the company for any profit derived by the director from the contract or arrangement.
- (8) A director may, notwithstanding his or her interest, and whether or not he or she is entitled to or does vote, participate in the execution of any instrument by or on behalf of the company and whether by signing or sealing the same or otherwise.

(9) For the purposes of this Article, whether a director is in any way, directly or indirectly, interested in a contract or proposed contract shall be determined in the same manner in all respects as if that question had arisen under the provisions of the Law relating to the declaration by directors of their interests in contracts.

86. Alternate directors

- (1) A director may, with the approval of a majority of the other directors, appoint a person (whether a member of the company or not) to be an alternate director in that director's place during such period as he or she thinks fit.
- (2) An alternate director is entitled to notice of meetings of the directors and, if the appointor is not present at such a meeting, is entitled to attend and vote in the appointor's stead.
- (3) An alternate director may exercise any powers that the appointor may exercise and the exercise of any such power by the alternate director shall be taken to be the exercise of the power by the appointor.
- (4) The appointment of an alternate director may be terminated at any time by the appointor notwithstanding that the period of the appointment of the alternate director has not expired and terminates in any event if the appointor vacates office as a director.
- (5) An appointment, or the termination of an appointment, of an alternate director shall be effected by service on the company of a notice in writing signed by the director who makes or made the appointment.
- (6) An alternate director shall look for his or her remuneration to the director appointing that alternate director or shall be entitled to be reimbursed by the company in accordance with this Constitution as if he or she were a director.

87. Vacancies

In the event of a vacancy or vacancies in the office of a director or offices of directors, the remaining directors may act but, if the number of remaining directors is not sufficient to constitute a quorum at a meeting of directors, they may act only for the purpose of increasing the number of directors to a number sufficient to constitute such a quorum or of convening a general meeting of the company.

88. Delegations to committees

- (1) The directors may delegate any of their powers to a committee or committees consisting of such of their number as they think fit and may authorise the delegate to sub-delegate all or any of the powers so delegated.
- (2) A committee to which any powers have been so delegated shall exercise the powers delegated in accordance with any directions of the directors and a power so exercised shall be taken to have been exercised by the directors.
- (3) The members of such a committee may elect one of their number as chair of their meetings.
- (4) Where such a meeting is held and:
 - (a) a chair has not been elected as provided by sub-article (3); or
 - (b) the chair is not present within 10 minutes after the time appointed for the holding of the meeting or is unwilling to act,

the members present may elect one of their number to be chair of the meeting.

(5) A committee may meet and adjourn as it thinks fit.

- (6) Questions arising at a meeting of a committee shall be determined by a majority of votes of the members present and voting.
- (7) In the case of an equality of votes, the chair, in addition to his deliberative vote, has a casting vote.
- (8) Minutes of all the proceedings and determination of every committee shall be made, entered and signed in the same manner in all respects as minutes of proceedings of the directors are required by the Law to be made, entered and signed.

89. Circular resolutions

- (1) If a document containing a statement that the signatories to it are in favour of a resolution in the terms set out or otherwise identified in the document has been signed by all the directors (excluding each director, if any, who would not be entitled to vote on that resolution at a meeting of the directors) a resolution in those terms shall be taken to have been passed at a meeting of the directors held on the day on which and at the time at which the document was last signed by a director.
- (2) For the purposes of sub-article (1):
 - (a) two or more separate documents containing statements in identical terms each of which is signed by one or more directors shall together be taken to constitute one document containing a statement in those terms signed by those directors on the respective days on which they signed the separate documents;
 - (b) a reference to all the directors does not include a reference to an alternate director whose appointor has signed the document, but an alternate director may sign the document in the place of his or her appointor; and
 - (c) a telex, telegram or facsimile message which is received by the company and is expressed to have been sent by a director or alternate director shall be taken to be signed by that director or alternate director at the time of receipt of the telex, telegram or facsimile message by the company.
- (3) Where a committee consists of one director, only a document signed by that director and recording a determination of that committee shall be as valid and effectual as a determination made under Article 88(6) at a meeting of that committee and that document shall constitute, for the purposes of Article 88(8), a minute of that determination.

90. Defects in appointments

Notwithstanding that it is afterwards discovered that there was some defect in the appointment of a person to be a director, or a member of a committee, or to act as a director, or that a person so appointed was disqualified, all acts done by any meeting of the directors or of a committee of directors or by any person acting as a director are as valid as if the person had been duly appointed and was qualified to be a director or to be a member of the committee.

MANAGING DIRECTOR

91. Power to appoint managing director

- (1) The directors may from time to time appoint one or more of their number to the office of managing director for such period and on such terms as they think fit, and, subject to the terms of any agreement entered into in a particular case, may revoke any such appointment.
- (2) A managing director's appointment shall automatically terminate if that person ceases for any reason to be a director.

- (3) The provisions of Article 73 do not apply to a managing director unless sub-article (4) applies.
- (4) Where there is more than one managing director, the provisions of Article 73 shall apply to each managing director unless the directors have determined that it shall not apply to one managing director as named in a resolution passed by the directors prior to the date on which that managing director would otherwise have been obliged to retire under Article 73. Where such a resolution is passed, the provisions of Article 73 shall apply to each managing director other than the one named in that resolution.

92. Remuneration

A managing director shall, subject to the Law, Article 74(7) and to the terms of any agreement entered into in a particular case, receive such remuneration (whether by way of salary, commission or participation in profits, or partly in one way and partly in another) as the directors decide.

93. Delegation of powers to managing director

- (1) The directors may, upon such terms and conditions and with such restrictions as they think fit, confer upon a managing director any of the powers exercisable by them.
- (2) Subject to sub-article (3), any powers so conferred may be concurrent with the powers of the directors.
- (3) The directors may at any time withdraw or vary any of the powers so conferred on a managing director.

SECRETARY AND OTHER OFFICERS

94. Secretary

A secretary of the company holds office on such terms and conditions, as to remuneration and otherwise, as the directors determine. The directors may at any time terminate the appointment of a secretary.

95. Associate directors and other officers

- (1) The directors may from time to time appoint any person to be an associate director and may from time to time terminate any such appointment. The directors may from time to time determine the powers, duties and remuneration of any person so appointed and Article 74 shall not apply to such a person. A person so appointed does not have, except by the invitation and with the consent of the directors, any right to attend or vote at any meeting of directors.
- (2) The directors may from time to time create any other position or positions in the company with such powers and responsibilities as the directors may from time to time confer and the directors may appoint any person, whether or not a director, to any such position or positions. The directors may at any time terminate the appointment of a person holding such a position and may abolish the position.

SEALS

96. Safe custody

The directors shall provide for the safe custody of the seals.

97. Other seals

- (1) The company may have for use in place of its common seal outside the jurisdiction in which its common seal is kept one or more official seals, each of which shall be a facsimile of the common seal with the addition on its face of the name of every place where it is to be used.
- (2) The company may have a duplicate common seal, which shall be a facsimile of the common seal with the addition on its face of the words "Share Seal" or "Certificate Seal".

98. Use of seals

- (1) Subject to sub-article (2), the seal shall be used only by the authority of the directors, or of a committee of the directors authorised by the directors to authorise the use of the seal, and every document to which the seal is affixed shall be signed by a director and be countersigned by another director, a secretary or another person appointed by the directors to countersign that document or a class of documents in which that document is included.
- (2) Share certificates, debenture, stock certificates and unsecured note certificates may be issued either:
 - (a) under the common seal of the company and signed by two directors or by one director and by the secretary or some other person appointed by the director;
 - (b) under the common seal of the company and bearing the printed stamped or machine impressed facsimile signature of one director and of the secretary or of some other person appointed by the directors and also bearing evidence of examination by the company's auditor or auditors; or
 - (c) in the case of shares on any branch register, certificates may be issued under the local seal.
- (3) This Article does not limit the ways in which the company may execute a document.

INSPECTION OF RECORDS

99. Inspection of records

- (1) The directors shall decide whether and to what extent, and at what time and places and under what conditions, the accounting records and other documents of the company or any of them will be open to the inspection of members (other than those who are directors).
- (2) A member other than a director does not have the right to inspect any document of the company except as provided by law or authorised by the directors or by the company in general meeting.

DIVIDENDS AND RESERVES

100. Power to declare dividends

- (1) The directors may from time to time declare a dividend to be paid to the members.
- (2) The directors may authorise payment by the company to the members of such interim dividends as appear to the directors to be justified by the profits of the company.

101. Division of profits

Subject to the rights of persons (if any) entitled to shares with special rights and to any plan established under Article 112, the profits of the company shall be divisible amongst the members in proportion to the capital paid up (but not credited as paid up) on the shares held by them respectively.

102. Apportionment of dividends

- (1) All dividends shall be apportioned and paid proportionately to the amounts paid up (but not credited as paid up) on shares during any portion or portions of the period in respect of which the dividend is paid but, if any share is issued on terms that it will rank for dividend from a particular date, that share shall rank for dividend accordingly.
- (2) An amount paid or credited as paid on a share in advance of a call shall not be taken for the purposes of Articles 102 or 103 to be paid up or credited as paid up on the share.

103. Reserves

- (1) The directors may, before declaring any dividend, set aside out of the profits of the company such sums as they think proper as reserves which shall, at the discretion of the directors, be applicable for any purpose to which the profits of the company may be properly applied.
- (2) Pending any such application the reserves may, at the like discretion of the directors, either be employed in the business of the company or be invested in such investments as the directors may from time to time think fit.
- (3) The directors may, without placing the same to reserve, carry forward any profits which they may think prudent not to divide.

104. Deduction of unpaid amounts

The directors may deduct from any dividend payable to a member all sums of money (if any) presently payable by the member to the company on account of calls or otherwise in relation to shares in the company.

105. Distribution in specie

- (1) After declaring a dividend or authorising an interim dividend the directors may by resolution direct payment of the dividend wholly or partly by the distribution of specific assets, including paid up shares in, or debentures of, any other body corporate.
- (2) Where a difficulty arises in regard to such a distribution, the directors may settle the matter as they consider expedient and fix the value for distribution of the specific assets or any part of those assets and may determine that cash payments will be made to any members on the basis of the value so fixed in order to adjust the rights of all parties, and may vest any such specific assets in trustees as the directors consider expedient.

106. Payment of distributions

(1) Any dividend, interest or other money payable in cash in respect of shares may be paid by cheque sent through the post directed to:

- (a) the address of the holder as shown in the register of members, or in the case of joint holders, to the address shown in the register of members as the address of the joint holder first named in that register; or
- (b) to such other address as the holder or joint holders in writing directs or direct, or paid by any other means determined by the directors.
- (2) Any one of two or more joint holders may give effectual receipts for any dividends, interest or other money payable in respect of the shares held by them as joint holders.

107. No interest

No dividend or interim dividend will bear interest against the company.

PROTECTION OF BUILDING SOCIETY RESERVES

108. Special Reserve

(1) In this Article 108:

"Eligible Special Reserve Member" means a Special Reserve Member who remains a member of the company from the Registration Date until the date of commencement of a winding up of the company;

"Original Entitlement" means the amount of the Special Reserve which a Special Reserve Member would have received had the Special Reserve been distributed to members of the Society if the Society had been wound up on 31 May, 1987 in accordance with the Building Societies Act and the Rules of the Society in force in each case at that date;

"Current Entitlement" means if a winding up of the company commences at any time on or before 31 May, 1997 the Original Entitlement of a Special Reserve Member multiplied by

(10-X) 10

where X is the number of years, disregarding any part of a year, that have elapsed, at the commencement of a winding up of the company, since 31 May, 1987.

- (2) The Special Reserve shall be distributed only to Eligible Special Reserve Members in accordance with this Article 108.
- (3) If a winding up of the company has not commenced by 31 May, 1997, there shall be no entitlement to any distribution of the Special Reserve.
- (4) The Special Reserve reduces:
 - (a) by the amount of the Current Entitlement of a Special Reserve Member at the date that person ceases to be a member of the company;
 - (b) on 31 May in each year until 31 May 1997 by an amount equal to one tenth of the aggregate of the Original Entitlements of all remaining Special Reserve members as at that 31 May so that the Special Reserve is reduced to zero on 31 May 1997.
- (5) Any amount by which the Special Reserve is reduced pursuant to sub-article (4) shall be credited to the general reserves of the company.
- (6) If a winding up of the company commences before 31 May, 1997, the amount of the Special Reserve shall, unless Article 115(1) applies, be distributed to Eligible Special Reserve Members in accordance with their respective Current Entitlements at the date of the commencement of the winding up.

109. Special State Reserve

(1) In this Article 109:

"Eligible Special State Reserve Member" means a Special State Reserve Member who remains a member of the company from the Registration Date until the date of commencement of a winding up of the company;

"Original Entitlement" means the amount of the Special State Reserve which a Special State Reserve Member would have received had the Special State Reserve been distributed to members of the Society if the Society had been wound up on 30 September, 1988 in accordance with the Building Societies Act and the Rules of the Society in force in each case at that date;

"Current Entitlement" means if a winding up of the company commences at any time on or before 30 September, 1998 the Original Entitlement of a Special State Reserve Member multiplied by (10-X)

10

where X is the number of years, disregarding any part of a year, that have elapsed, at the commencement of a winding up of the company, since 30 September, 1988.

- (2) The Special State Reserve shall be distributed only to Eligible Special State Reserve Members in accordance with this Article 109.
- (3) If a winding up of the company has not commenced by 30 September, 1998, there shall be no entitlement to any distribution of the Special State Reserve.
- (4) The Special State Reserve reduces:
 - (a) by the amount of the Current Entitlement of a Special State Reserve Member at the date that person ceases to be a member of the company;
 - (b) on 30 September in each year until 30 September, 1998 by an amount equal to one tenth of the aggregate of the Original Entitlements of all remaining Special State Reserve members as t that 30 September so that the Special State Reserve is reduced to zero on 30 September, 1998.
- (5) Any amount by which the Special State Reserve is reduced pursuant to sub-article (4) shall be credited to the general reserves of the company.
- (6) If a winding up of the company commences before 30 September, 1998 the amount of the Special State Reserve shall, unless Article 115(1) applies, be distributed to Eligible Special State Reserve Members in accordance with their respective Current Entitlements at the date of the commencement of the winding up.

CAPITALISATION OF PROFITS

110. Capitalisation of profits

- (1) The directors may resolve that it is desirable to capitalise any sum, being the whole or a part of the amount for the time being standing to the credit of any reserve account or the profit and loss account or otherwise available for distribution to members, and that such sum be applied, in any of the ways mentioned in sub-article (2), for the benefit of members in the proportions to which those members would have been entitled in a distribution of that sum by way of dividend.
- (2) The ways in which a sum may be applied for the benefit of members under sub-article (1) are:
 - (a) in paying up any amounts unpaid on shares held by members;
 - (b) in paying up in full unissued shares or debentures to be issued to members as fully paid;

- (c) partly as mentioned in paragraph (a) and partly as mentioned in paragraph (b); or
- (d) any other application permitted by the Law or by the Listing Rules.

111. Powers of directors

The directors shall do all things necessary to give effect to a resolution mentioned in Article 110 and, in particular, to the extent necessary to adjust the rights of the members among themselves, may:

- (a) issue fractional certificates or make cash payments in cases where shares or debentures become issuable in fractions; and
- (b) authorise any person to make, on behalf of all the members entitled to any further shares or debentures upon the capitalisation, an agreement with the company providing for the issue to them, credited as fully paid up, of any such further shares or debentures or for the payment up by the company on their behalf of the amounts or any part of the amounts remaining unpaid on their existing shares by the application of their respective proportions of the sum resolved to be capitalised,

and any agreement made under an authority referred to in paragraph (b) is effective and binding on all the members concerned.

112. Shareholder Plans

- (1) The directors may from time to time, if and to the extent that they are authorised by the company in general meeting to do so:
 - (a) establish one or more plans under which some or all members may elect in terms of one or more of the following for a period or periods as provided in the plan:
 - (i) that dividends to be paid in respect of some or all of the shares from time to time held by the member shall be satisfied by the issue of fully paid shares of the same class as shares so held; or
 - (ii) that dividends shall not be declared or paid in respect of some or all of the shares from time to time held by the member but that the member will receive an issue of fully paid shares of the same class as the shares so held in accordance with the plan; or
 - (iii) if elections in terms of each of sub-paragraph (i) and sub-paragraph (ii) above are available under the plan, in terms of sub-paragraph (i) as to some of the shares from time to time held by the member and in terms of sub-paragraph (ii) as to others of them; and
 - (b) upon or after establishment of any such plan, extend participation in it, in whole or in part, to some or all of the holders of debentures, notes, bonds or other debt obligations of the company in respect of interest upon such debentures, notes, bonds or other obligations in like manner as if that interest were dividends; and
 - (c) vary, suspend or terminate any such plan.
- (2) Any such plan shall have effect in accordance with its terms and the directors shall do (or shall have authority under this Constitution to do) all things necessary and convenient for the purpose of implementing the plan including but not limited to the making of each necessary allotment of shares and of each necessary appropriation, capitalisation, application, payment and distribution of funds which may lawfully be appropriated, capitalised, applied, paid or distributed for the purpose of the allotment.
- (3) Any such plan may be terminated and any authority given to the directors under sub-article (1) may be revoked or varied by the company in general meeting.
- (4) For the purpose of giving effect to any such plan, appropriations, capitalisations, applications, payments and distributions as referred to in Article 110 may be made and the powers of the directors pursuant to Article 111 shall apply and may be exercised (with such adjustments as may be required) on the basis, and notwithstanding, that only some of the members or holders of shares of any class participate in the appropriation, capitalisation, application, payment or distribution.

NOTICES

113. Notices generally

- (1) A notice may be given by the company to any member by serving it on the member personally, by sending it by post to the member's address as shown in the register of members or the address supplied by the member to the company for the giving of notices, or by sending it to the fax number or electronic address nominated by the member for the giving of notices. Notice to a member whose address for notices is outside Australia shall be sent by airmail, fax or electronic mail.
- (2) Where a notice is sent by post, service of the notice shall be taken to be effected by properly addressing, prepaying, and posting a letter containing the notice, and to have been effected, in the case of a notice of a meeting, on the day after the date of its posting and, in any other case, at the time at which the letter would be delivered in the ordinary course of post.
- (3) Where a notice is sent by fax or electronic transmission, service of the notice shall be taken to be effected by properly addressing and sending or transmitting the notice and to have been effected on the day it is sent.
- (4) A notice may be given by the company to the joint holders of a share by giving the notice to the joint holder first named in the register of members in respect of the share.
- (5) A notice may be given by the company to a person entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a member by serving it on the person personally or by sending it to the person by post addressed to that person by name, or by the title of representative of the deceased or assignee of the bankrupt, or by any like description, at the address (if any) within Australia supplied for the purpose by the person or, if such an address has not been supplied, at the address to which the notice might have been sent if the death or bankruptcy had not occurred.

114. Notice of general meeting

- (1) A notice of a general meeting shall contain the information required by the Law.
- (2) Notice of every general meeting shall be given in the manner authorised by Article 113 to:
 - (a) every member and each director;
 - (b) every person entitled to a share in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of a member who, but for his death or bankruptcy, would be entitled to receive notice of the meeting; and
 - (c) the auditor for the time being of the company.
- (3) Subject to sub-article (4), no other person is entitled to receive notices of general meetings.
- (4) The company shall give notice of general meetings to those persons to whom it is required to give the notice under the Listing Rules.
- (5) Despite sub-articles (1) to (4), notice of general meetings is not required to be given to a member holding a share which restricts the right of that member to receive notice of general meetings unless that member holds a share of another class without such a restriction.

WINDING UP

115. Deficiency

- (1) If the company is wound up and the assets of the company are not sufficient to meet the claims of creditors and other liabilities of the company in the winding up, the deficiency shall be borne by the members as follows:
 - (a) first, by the holders of shares, not being:
 - (i) Employee shares,
 - (ii) Borrower shares, or
 - (iii) Depositor shares,
 - in proportion to the capital paid up or which ought to have been paid up at the commencement of the winding up on the shares held by them respectively;
 - (b) secondly, by the holders of Employee shares in proportion to the capital paid up or which ought to have been paid up at the commencement of the winding up on the Employee shares held by them respectively;
 - (c) thirdly, by the holders of Employee shares, to the extent of, and in proportion to, the capital which had not been required under these Articles to have been paid up at the commencement of the winding up; and
 - (d) fourthly, by the holders of Borrower shares and Depositor shares to the extent of the capital which had not been required under these Articles to have been paid up at the commencement of the winding up in proportion to the number of Borrower shares and Depositor shares held by them respectively.
- (2) If the company is wound up and the assets of the company available for distribution amongst the members are not sufficient to repay the whole of the capital paid up on the shares held by them, the deficiency shall be borne by the members in the order and as set out in paragraphs (a) and (b) of sub-article (1).

116. Distribution of Surplus

- (1) Subject to sub-article (2), if the company is wound up and the assets available for distribution amongst the members are more than sufficient to pay the whole of the capital paid up at the commencement of the winding up the excess shall, subject to Article 117(3), be distributed amongst the members in proportion to the capital at the commencement of the winding up paid up or which ought to have been paid up on the shares held by them.
- (2) Sub-article (1) shall not prejudice or affect the rights of members holding shares issued upon special terms and conditions or the rights of members under Article 108 or 109.

117. Winding up

- (1) If the company is wound up, the liquidator may, with the sanction of a special resolution, divide amongst the members in kind the whole or any part of the property of the company and may for that purpose set such value as he considers fair upon any property to be so divided and may determine how the division is to be carried out as between the members or different classes of members.
- (2) The liquidator may, with the sanction of a special resolution, vest the whole or any part of any such property in trustees upon such trusts for the benefit of the contributories as the liquidator thinks fit, but so that no member is compelled to accept any shares or other securities in respect of which there is any liability.

INDEMNITY

118. Indemnity

- (1) To the extent permitted by law and without limiting the powers of the company, the company must indemnify each person who is, or has been, a director, principal executive officer or secretary of the company against any liability which results directly or indirectly from facts or circumstances relating to the person serving or having served in that capacity:
 - (a) incurred on or after 15 April 1994 to any person (other than the company or a related body corporate), whether or not arising from a prior contingent liability, and which does not arise out of conduct involving a lack of good faith or conduct known to the person to be wrongful; and
 - (b) for costs and expenses incurred by the person in defending proceedings, whether civil or criminal, in which judgment is given in favour of the person or in which the person is acquitted, or in connection with any application in relation to such proceedings in which the court grants relieve to the person under the Law.
- (2) The company need not indemnify a person as provided for in sub-article (1) in respect of a liability to the extent that the person is entitled to an indemnity in respect of that liability under a contract of insurance.
- (3) To the extent permitted by law and without limiting the powers of the company, the board of directors may authorise the company to, and the company may, enter into any:
 - (a) documentary indemnity in favour of; or
 - (b) insurance policy for the benefit of,
 - a person who is, or has been, a director, principal executive officer, secretary, auditor, employee or other officer of the company or of a subsidiary of the company, which indemnity or insurance policy may be in such terms as the board of directors approves and, in particular, may apply to acts or omissions prior to or after the time of entering into the indemnity or policy;
- (4) The benefit of each indemnity given in sub-article (1) continues, even after its terms or the terms of this sub-article (4) are modified or deleted, in respect of a liability arising out of acts of omissions occurring prior to the modification or deletion.

TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS

119. Interpretation

This Constitution shall be read and construed in such manner that:

- (1) every director, managing director, alternate director and secretary in office as such immediately before the adoption of this Constitution shall continue in office subject to and shall be taken to have been appointed or elected under this Constitution;
- any register maintained by the company immediately before the adoption of this Constitution shall be taken to be a register maintained pursuant to this Constitution;
- (3) any seal adopted by the company before the adoption of this Constitution as a share seal or an official seal may be taken to be a seal which the company has under a relevant authority conferred by this Constitution; and
- (4) unless a contrary intention appears in this Constitution, all persons, things and circumstances appointed or created by or under the rules of the Society in force before the adoption of this Constitution shall continue to have the same status, operation and effect after the adoption of this Constitution.

120. Previous share allotment issues

Every share issued and allotted or purportedly issued and allotted before the adoption of these Articles shall, notwithstanding any failure to comply with or observe in connection with its issue and allotment or any of the provisions of the Rules of the Society then in force, be taken for all purposes to have been issued and allotted validly and effectually in conformity with all such provisions.

121. Rotation and retirement of initial directors

- (a) For the purpose of determining under this Constitution, the rotation of directors who were in office at the Registration Date, the actual dates of appointment of those directors as directors of the Society shall apply.
- (b) For the purposes of Article 74(8) the term of office of a director shall include:
 - (i) the period from the Registration Date until that director's retirement; and
 - (ii) the term applicable to that director under Rule 103 of the Rules of the Society.

122. Mortgages

A reference to "rules of the mortgagee" or to any expression which has an equivalent or substantially similar meaning in any mortgage for which the Society or any subsidiary of the Society was, immediately before the Registration Date, the mortgagee shall be construed, and any member who is a party to such a mortgage shall be bound, as if Rules 41, 42, 43, 44, 45, 46, 52, 53, 55, 56 and 137 of the Rules of the Society (the "Mortgage Rules") continued in full force and effect despite the adoption of these Articles and, to that extent, these Articles are rules and regulations of the company of which the Mortgage Rules form part as if, with necessary adaptation, they had been set out in full in these Articles.

123. Existing Dividend Reinvestment Plan

The shareholders plan of the Society known as the St.George Dividend Reinvestment Plan in force on the Registration Date is a plan to which Article 112 applies and the directors have been authorised to establish. Any election made by a member of the Society under that plan shall continue to apply to that member and the company unless the member directs the company to the contrary.

VENDOR SECURITIES

124. Vendor securities

- (1) Restricted Securities cannot be disposed of during the Escrow Period except as permitted by the Listing Rules or the Exchange.
- (1A) The company must refuse to acknowledge a disposal (including registering a transfer) of any Restricted Securities other than securities defined such as only in a Restriction Agreement) during the Escrow Period except as permitted by the Listing Rules or the Exchange.
- (2) In the event of a breach of any Restriction Agreement entered into by the company under the Listing Rules in relation to shares classified by the Listing Rules or by the Exchange as Restricted Securities, the member holding the shares in question shall, notwithstanding any rights attached to such shares, cease to be entitled to any dividends and to any voting rights in respect of those shares for so long as the breach subsists.